

Loma Linda University TheScholarsRepository@LLU: Digital Archive of Research, Scholarship & Creative Works

Loma Linda University Electronic Theses, Dissertations & Projects

9-2011

Effects of Neurotrophic Factors on Osteoblast Growth and Differentiation

Colleen M. Moran

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsrepository.llu.edu/etd

Part of the Musculoskeletal System Commons, and the Tissues Commons

Recommended Citation

Moran, Colleen M., "Effects of Neurotrophic Factors on Osteoblast Growth and Differentiation" (2011). Loma Linda University Electronic Theses, Dissertations & Projects. 306. https://scholarsrepository.llu.edu/etd/306

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by TheScholarsRepository@LLU: Digital Archive of Research, Scholarship & Creative Works. It has been accepted for inclusion in Loma Linda University Electronic Theses, Dissertations & Projects by an authorized administrator of TheScholarsRepository@LLU: Digital Archive of Research, Scholarship & Creative Works. For more information, please contact scholarsrepository@llu.edu.

LOMA LINDA UNIVERSITY School of Medicine in conjunction with the Faculty of Graduate Studies

Effects of Neurotrophic Factors on Osteoblast Growth and Differentiation

by

Colleen M. Moran

A Dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Anatomy

September 2011

© 2011

Colleen M. Moran All Rights Reserved Each person whose signature appears below certifies that this dissertation in his/her opinion is adequate, in scope and quality, as a dissertation for the degree Doctor of Philosophy.

, Chairperson Thomas A. Linkhart, Research Professor of Pediatrics, Professor of Biochemistry

John Farley, Professor of Biochemistry

Pedro Nava, Professor of Pathology and Human Anatomy

Kenneth Wright, Associate Professor of Pathology and Human Anatomy

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my committee members for their guidance, knowledge, support, and patience. To Dr. Linkhart, Dr. Farley, Dr. Nava, and Dr. Wright—you are mentors in science, teaching, career, and life.

Thank you to the Loma Linda University Department of Anatomy and JL Pettis Veteran's Affairs Hospital Musculoskeletal Disease Center and NIH Training Grant "Research Training in Biomedical Studies of Bone."

To my family and friends, thank you for supporting me through this journey. Special thanks to my mother for showing me the importance of strength and perseverance. This is dedicated to my father, who instilled in me the fascination, appreciation, and love of science and spirit.

CONTENTS

Approval Pageiii
Acknowledgements iv
Table of Contentsv
List of Tablesvii
List of Figuresviii
List of Abbreviations x
Abstract xi
Chapter
1. Introduction1
Calcitonin Gene Related Peptide
2. Materials and Methods 30
Materials30Cell Culture30Neuron Osteoblast Co-Cultures31Measurement of ALP Activity33
Alkaline Phosphatase Assay Protocol
Mineralization
Alizarin Red/Cetylpyridinium Chloride (CPC) Protocol 35
mRNA Measurements by RT-PCR
Versagene Total RNA Purification Protocol

First-Strand cDNA Synthesis Using SuperScript [™] III for RT-PCR	41
Statistical Analysis	42
3. Results	43
Effects of Neuropeptides on Cell Layer Protein and Alkaline Phosphatase Levels Effects of Neuropeptides on Osteoblastic Mineralization6 mRNA Measurements	47 50 57
4. Discussion	79
References	35

TABLES

Tables	
1. RT-PCR Primer List	
2. CPC Measurements A ₅₆₂	66
3. Original: RT-PCR Data after 4 days	69
4. Replicate 1: RT-PCR Data after 4 days	
5. Replicate 2: RT-PCR Data after 4 days	
6. Replicate 3: RT-PCR Data after 4 days	74

FIGURES

Figures Page
1. Calcitonin gene expression8
2. Amino acid sequence of the human CGRP receptor
3. Model for functional CGRP receptor
4. The neurokinin-1 receptor (NK-1R) 17
 Factors influencing the release of substance P (SP) from sensory nerves
 Temporal expression of cell growth and osteoblast phenotype-related genes
 Model illustrating the reciprocal relationship between sensory transmitters and prostaglandins in the dorsal horn 25
8. Photomicrograph of alkaline phosphatase staining
9. Osteoblast Number in Co-Culture with Neurons
10. Osteoblast Cell Area in Co-Culture
11. ALP Activity after 48 hours Treatment with Neuropeptide CGRP
12. ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with CGRP 50
13. Correlation Between CGRP Dose and ALP Activity
14. ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with Neuropeptide Substance P
15. ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours with Substance P

16.	ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with Neuropeptide SP	54
17.	Correlation of SP Dose and ALP Specific Activity	55
18.	ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with CGRP and SP	56
19.	ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with CGRP and SP	57
20.	ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with SP, CGRP, and combination of SP + CGRP	58
21.	Correlation of CGRP + SP Dose and ALP Specific Activity	59
22.	Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 Osteoblastic Cells after 7 days with and without 0.1 $\mu g/ml$ CGRP \ldots	61
23.	Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 Osteoblastic Cells after 7 days with and without 1.0 $\mu g/ml$ CGRP	62
24.	Histochemical demonstration of Alizarin Red stain in MC3T3-E1 cells after 7 days with and without CGRP	63
25.	Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 Osteoblastic Cells after 14 days with and without 1.0 $\mu g/ml$ SP \ldots	64
26.	Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 Osteoblastic Cells after 7 days with and without 1.0 μ g/ml SP & 1.0 μ g/ml CGRP in combination	65
27.	Real time PCR data graph demonstrating the cycle number and fluorescence level for each sample	72
28.	Real time PCR melting curve of a single sample	73
29.	Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells after 7 days	78

ABBREVIATIONS

CGRP	Calcitonin gene-related peptide
SP	Substance P
MC3T3-E1	Murine osteoblastic cell line
RT-PCR	Real-time polymerase chain reaction
CSR	Calcitonin Splice Regulator
IGF-I	Insulin-like growth factor
PPT-I	Preprotachykinin I
PPT-II	Preprotachykinin II
NK-1R	Neurokinin-1 recepeptor
IL1β	Interleukin 1 beta
COX	Cyclooxygenase
DMEM	Delbucco's Modified Eagle Medium
α-MEM	Alpha Minimum Essential Medium
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
ALP	Alkaline phosphatase
NGF	Nerve Growth Factor
CPC	Cetylpyridinium chloride
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
NSAIDS	Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Effects of Neurotrophic Factors on Osteoblast Growth and Differentiation

by

Colleen M. Moran

Doctor of Philosophy, Graduate Program in Anatomy Loma Linda University, September 2011 Thomas A. Linkhart, Chairperson

Recent evidence suggests that bone metabolism may be influenced by the innervation of skeletal tissues. Innervation of skeletal tissues might directly influence bone volume by the release or secretion of osteogenic growth factors in the form of neuropeptides. These neuropeptides could act locally on osteoblasts to increase bone formation and/or mineralization. Since calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) and Substance P (SP) are the most abundant neuropeptides present in sensory nerves in bone, the current studies were intended to test the hypothesis that these two neuropeptides may have direct effects on osteoblast growth, differentiation, and mineralization. Replicate cultures of murine calvarial osteoblasts were grown with and without CGRP and/or SP, across a range of physiologic to pharmacologic doses. Cell growth was assessed by changes in cell layer protein. Differentiation was assessed by changes in cellular alkaline phosphatase levels, and mineralization was measured by

xi

alizarin red staining. Although we did not observe effects of CGRP or SP on cell growth, we did observe effects on differentiation—a 48 hour exposure to CGRP induced a dose-dependent increase in alkaline phosphatase levels in the calvarial osteoblasts (p < 0.001). Alkaline phosphatase activity was also increased in a dose-dependent manner following treatment with SP (r = 0.979, p < 0.001). The murine cell line MC3T3-E1 was used to determine the effect of CGRP and SP on osteoblastic mineralization. After 7–21 days of continuous treatment with CGRP and SP in mineralization media, cells were fixed and mineralization was assessed by staining with alizarin red. The results of those studies showed that both CGRP and SP increased the rate and the extent of mineralization (p < 0.001) and the effects of both neuropeptides together were greater than either alone (p < 0.001). The effects of CGRP, SP, and the combination of peptides on osteoblast gene expression, as assessed by RT-PCR, have further revealed that exposure to CGRP and/or SP increased the mRNA levels for the Cox 2 protein, suggesting a possible role for prostaglandins as determinants of the osteogenic action(s) of CGRP and SP.

Together, these findings are consistent with the hypothesis that neuropeptides released from neurons in bone may be involved in the local regulation of bone volume, by effects on osteoblast growth, differentiation, and mineralization.

xii

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

Numerous clinical and experimental studies indicate that the nervous system influences the regulation of bone growth, remodeling, and repair (Chiego and Singh 1981; Singh, Herskovits et al. 1982; Aro, Eerola et al. 1985; Hill and Elde 1991; Hukkanen, Konttinen et al. 1993; Konttinen, Imai et al. 1996; Imai and Matsusue 2002; Togari 2002; Lerner 2006; Elefteriou 2008; Lerner and Persson 2008; Marenzana and Chenu 2008; McGregor, Poulton et al. 2010). There have been many functional studies, which have indicated a role for the nervous system in bone volume regulation; for example, during embryonic development (Frenkel, Guerra et al. 1990), in fracture healing (Aro, Eerola et al. 1985; Asaumi, Nakanishi et al. 2000; Koewler, Freeman et al. 2007; Bei, Lin et al. 2009), in peri-implant bone remodeling (Buma, Lamerigts et al. 1996; Daimaruya, Nagasaka et al. 2001; Gorustovich and Guglielmotti 2001; Abarca, Van Steenberghe et al. 2006), in the skeletal response to denervation (Garces and Santandreu 1988; Hill and Elde 1991; Duan, Inoue et al. 1993; Cardozo, Qin et al. 2010; Ding, Arai et al. 2010), and in the

pathologic process of heterotopic bone formation (van Susante, Buma et al. 1996; Ekelund and Erlinge 1997).

Several lines of evidence suggest that intact innervation is essential for proper bone growth and maintenance: bone deprived of neural input demonstrates significantly altered growth, repair, and remodeling (Smith, Wolff et al. 1958; Hulth and Olerud 1965; Quilis and Gonzalez 1974; Frymoyer and Pope 1977; Aro, Kallioniemi et al. 1981; Chiego and Singh 1981; Aro 1985; Aro, Eerola et al. 1985; Hill and Elde 1991; Hukkanen, Konttinen et al. 1993; Nordsletten, Skjeldal et al. 1994; Madsen, Wang et al. 1996; Zeng, Jee et al. 1996; Lerner 2006); brain damage and spinal cord injuries affect bone growth as indicated by an increased incidence of excessive callus growth and fracture nonunion (Glenn, Miner et al. 1973; Spencer 1987; Garland 1988; Renfree, Banovac et al. 1994; Banovac, Williams et al. 2004; Ivanhoe and Hartman 2004). Paradoxically, pathological bone growth, known as heterotopic ossification, occurs in 20%-40% of people following spinal cord injury (Garland 1988; Renfree, Banovac et al. 1994; Kluger, Kochs et al. 2000; van Kuijk, Geurts et al. 2002; Banovac, Williams et al. 2004). Presumably, these effects are dependent on the innervation bone receives from both sensory and autonomic nerves, and may also involve the skeletal response to different levels of muscle contractile activity and resultant mechanical

loading (Harrigan and Hamilton 1993; Barros, Muramoto et al. 2007). It is also possible that the effects of denervation on the skeleton may reflect disruptions in the localized secretion of neuropeptides released by those neurons (Konttinen, Imai et al. 1996; Villa, Melzi et al. 2000; Schinke, Liese et al. 2004; Offley, Guo et al. 2005; Lerner 2006; Lerner and Persson 2008; Naot and Cornish 2008; Han, Zhang et al. 2010; McGregor, Poulton et al. 2010; Xu, Kauther et al. 2010). Neuropeptides found in bone include calcitonin gene-related peptide, SP, neuropeptide Y, vasoactive intestinal peptide, nerve growth factor, neurotrophin-3, brain-derived neurotrophic factor, and neurokinin A (Hill and Elde 1991; Lundy and Linden 2004; Offley, Guo et al. 2005; Allison, Baldock et al. 2007; Lerner and Persson 2008; Naot and Cornish 2008). The neuropeptides produced most commonly by sensory nerves in bone are calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) and Substance P (SP).

Three key studies strongly support the hypothesis that adverse effects of denervation are mediated to a large extent by the reduced secretion of neurotrophic factors from nerves innervating bone rather than merely by skeletal unloading and decreased mechanical stimulation. Madsen et al. (Madsen, Wang et al. 1996) created internally stabilized tibia fractures in rats, then performed sciatic neurectomy or sham surgery in the operated leg. The operated legs of

both groups were also immobilized with an external cast so both would be subject to loss of mechanical loading. In nerve intact rats the fractured tibias gained 50% of initial strength while fractured tibias of the neurectomy group gained only 20% of initial strength, even though callus size determined radiographically was larger than in the nerve intact group. Kingery et al. (Offley, Guo et al. 2005) found that SP levels in rat tibias fell by 50% after sciatic neurectomy, and that bone loss in both denervated and contralateral control tibia was increased by 2 week treatment with a SP antagonist LY303870. Offley et al. (Offley, Guo et al. 2005) reported that subcutaneous injection of SP antagonist capsaicin induced a 57% loss of unmyelinated peripheral sensory nerves without affecting motor nerves. This resulted in reduced bone density in the tibia and femur, with no effects on body weight, physical activity pattern, or muscle mass. Bone loss was associated with reduced bone formation rate. The chemical neurectomy by capsaicin produced a pathology similar to that observed in familial dysautonomia, an autosomal recessive disease characterized by loss of unmyelinated peripheral nerves, low bone mass, and increased fracture risk (Maayan, Ofek et al. 1985). These results together with observations that neurotrophic factors such as CGRP and SP affect osteoblasts suggest that peripheral nerve secretion

of these and other neuropeptides contributes to anabolic stimulation and maintenance of bone mass.

Central nervous system regulation of bone metabolism appears to originate in the hypothalamus. Recent studies are focused on leptin and the leptin receptor (Tartaglia 1997; Baldock, Sainsbury et al. 2002; Lerner and Persson 2008; Driessler and Baldock 2010; Qin, Bauman et al. 2010). The signaling form of the leptin receptor (obRb) is expressed in the hypothalamus (Tartaglia 1997; Baldock, Sainsbury et al. 2002). Knockout studies targeting the leptin receptor show that mice lacking the gene encoding the leptin receptor demonstrate high bone mass phenotype (Ducy, Amling et al. 2000; Baldock, Sainsbury et al. 2002). Furthermore, intra-cerebro-ventricular (icv) infusion of leptin normalized bone formation and bone mass in these mice (Ducy, Amling et al. 2000; Wolf 2008). Leptin-dependent inhibitory control of bone formation is mediated by the sympathetic nervous system (Cirmanova, Bayer et al. 2008; Driessler and Baldock 2010; Qin, Bauman et al. 2010). NPY, like leptin, is abundant in the hypothalamus and inhibits bone formation through activation of the sympathetic nervous system (Elefteriou 2008). ICV administration of NPY inhibits bone formation in normal mice through release of norepinephrine and activation of β 2-adrenergic receptors on osteoblasts (Allison, Baldock et al. 2007). In leptin knockout mice,

ICV NPY administration reverses the high bone density phenotype of these mice, suggesting that NPY acts downstream of leptin in the hypothalamus (Cohen 2006). Neuromedin U (NMU) is another hypothalamic peptide that, like leptin and NPY, inhibits bone formation (Cirmanova, Bayer et al. 2008).

Networks of peptidergic nerve fibers are present throughout bone and are numerous in highly metabolic sites, e.g., periosteum, bone marrow, synovium, and osteochondral junctions of growth plates. CGRP- and SP-containing nerves have been found in almost every region of bone and surrounding soft tissue of rat limbs and are particularly concentrated in highly metabolic regions of bone (Bjurholm 1991; Hukkanen, Konttinen et al. 1993; Konttinen, Imai et al. 1996; Madsen, Wang et al. 1996; Goto, Ishizaki et al. 1999; Broome and Miyan 2000; Goto, Straka et al. 2002; Imai and Matsusue 2002; Irie, Hara-Irie et al. 2002; Aoki, Ohtori et al. 2003; Vandevska-Radunovic, Fristad et al. 2003; Kallakuri, Singh et al. 2004; Ljung, Alfredson et al. 2004; Mrak, Guidobono et al. 2010). The current studies were intended to assess the *in vitro* effects of these two neuropeptides – CGRP and SP – as potential effectors of bone formation and mineralization.

Calcitonin Gene Related Peptide

CGRP, a 37-amino-acid peptide, is synthesized as a result of alternative splicing, polyA addition, and differential proteolysis of the calcitonin gene mRNA and translation product, respectively. Calcitonin gene-related peptides belong to the calcitonin superfamily of peptides including also calcitonin, adrenomedullin, and the two recently discovered peptides intermedin and calcitonin receptor-stimulating peptide (Lerner 2006). CGRP was originally discovered in 1982, when Amara and colleagues showed that alternative RNA processing of the calcitonin gene generated mRNAs encoding a peptide they named CGRP (Coleman, Tran et al. 2003). Calcitonin mRNA is derived from exons 1-4 while CGRP mRNA is derived from exons 1-3, 5, and 6 of the calcitonin gene. Proteins produced from these mRNAs are cleaved within thyroid or neural cells to produce the mature calcitonin encoded by exon 4 or CGRP encoded by exon 5, respectively (Figure 1). In thyroid C cells, more than 98% of the mature mRNA from the calcitonin/CGRP gene encodes calcitonin (Coleman, Tran et al. 2003). In neurons, 99% of the transcripts are processed into an mRNA containing exons 1-3, 5, and 6, and translated into CGRP (Coleman, Tran et al. 2003). Regulation of cell type specific mRNA splicing is mediated by selective utilization of the 3' splice acceptor of exon 4 (active in thyroid cells, inactive in nerve cells) and consequent



Figure 1. Calcitonin gene expression demonstrating alternative splicing, polyA addition, and differential proteolysis of the calcitonin gene mRNA and translation product, respectively. Calcitonin mRNA is derived from exons 1-4 while CGRP mRNA is derived from exons 1-3, 5, and 6. Proteins produced from these mRNAs are cleaved within thyroid or neural cells to produce the mature calcitonin encoded by exon 4 or CGRP encoded by exon 5, respectively.

From Lehninger Principles of Biochemistry 3rd ed.

alternate use of a poly-adenylation sequence in exon 4 that terminates the calcitonin mRNA (Lou and Gagel 1999; Coleman, Tran et al. 2003). Cell type specific regulation is mediated by an RNA binding protein Calcitonin Splice Regulator (CSR) that in nerve cells binds to sequences in exon 4 to inhibit utilization of the 3' exon 4 splice acceptor. In nerve cells this allows formation of a mature mRNA encoding CGRP from exon 5, and in thyroid cells the absence of CSR binding forces inclusion of exon 4 in the processed mRNA and excludes exon 5 due to poly-adenosine and sequence termination in exon-4 (Lou and Gagel 1999; Coleman, Tran et al. 2003).

The physiologic roles of CGRP are unclear, although it is postulated to regulate several processes in the central and peripheral nervous system and skin (Hoff, Catala-Lehnen et al. 2002; Han, Zhang et al. 2010). Although CGRP is a potent vasodilator, emerging roles for CGRP suggest that it has effects on immune cells and may be involved in the inflammatory response (Lundy and Linden 2004; Han, Zhang et al. 2010). Like calcitonin, CGRP inhibits osteoclast activity *in vitro* (Zaidi, Chambers et al. 1987; Akopian, Demulder et al. 2000; Cornish, Callon et al. 2001). In contrast to calcitonin, which targets only osteoclasts in bone, evidence indicates that CGRP also targets osteoblasts (Valentijn, Gutow et al. 1997; Villa, Dal Fiume et al. 2003; Villa, Mrak et al. 2006; Han, Zhang et al. 2010). Cultured osteoblasts

from multiple species demonstrate a characteristic rise in cyclic AMP concentration when exposed to CGRP directly (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Valentijn, Gutow et al. 1997; Villa, Mrak et al. 2006). CGRP exposure increases insulin-like growth factor –I (IGF-I) in osteoblasts (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Vignery and McCarthy 1996; Valentijn, Gutow et al. 1997). CGRP exposure increases interleukin-6 expression weakly (Sakagami, Girasole et al. 1993) and decreases tumor necrosis factor alpha expression (Millet and Vignery 1997). In addition, CGRP has been shown to control osteoblast production of cytokines *in vitro* (Valentijn, Gutow et al. 1997). Similar to calcitonin itself, CGRP inhibits osteoclast resorption directly in culture (Zaidi, Chambers et al. 1987) and decreases serum calcium *in vivo* (Roos, Fischer et al. 1986; Struthers, Brown et al. 1986).

CGRP is found in both central and peripheral neurons, notably including nerve fibers throughout bone (Ballica, Valentijn et al. 1999; Jimenez-Andrade, Mantyh et al. 2010; Wang, Guo et al. 2010). CGRPpositive nerve fibers are particularly concentrated along the epiphyseal trabeculae where they maintain cell-cell interactions with bone cells (Vignery and McCarthy 1996; Fan, Bouwense et al. 2010; Wang, Guo et al. 2010). With respect to these observations, it should be noted that the presence of CGRP-positive nerve fibers in and/or adjacent to epiphyseal trabecular bone is consistent with our hypothesis of

neuropeptide-dependent effects on bone (i.e., as opposed to effects of mechanical loading mediated by neuron-dependent muscular contraction). CGRP-producing nerve fibers increased three-fold in number during fracture healing (Hukkanen, Konttinen et al. 1993) and increased during osteogenesis in post-arthritic bone (Imai and Matsusue 2002). Interestingly, osteoblasts demonstrate functional CGRP receptors (Figures 2 and 3) (Bjurholm, Kreicbergs et al. 1992; Togari, Arai et al. 1997; Naot and Cornish 2008).

CGRP binds to a seven transmembrane-spanning G proteincoupled receptor and CGRP has been observed to induce a dosedependent increase of cyclic AMP formation in chick, rat, and mouse calvarial osteoblasts and osteoblastic cell lines (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Bjurholm, Kreicbergs et al. 1992). In fetal rat osteoblasts, CGRP increased cell number and stimulated thymidine and phenylalanine incorporation (Cornish, Callon et al. 1999). CGRP has also been demonstrated to increase thymidine incorporation in human osteoblast-like cells (Villa, Melzi et al. 2000). Bernard and Shih reported that CGRP had an osteogenic stimulating effect by increasing the number and size of bone colonies in nucleated rat bone marrow cells (Bernard and Shih 1990). Furthermore, Vignery et al. showed that CGRP increased both the accumulation of mRNA encoding IGF-I



Figure 2. Amino acid sequence of the human CGRP receptor. Some residues are conserved within the calcitonin receptor family. From Conner et al., 2007



Figure 3. Model for functional CGRP receptor, including ligandbinding protein (CRLR), coupling protein (RCP), and chapter one protein (RAMP).

From Conner et al., 2005

and the production of IGF-I polypeptide by osteoblasts (Vignery and McCarthy 1996).

In vivo studies have demonstrated that targeted expression of CGRP in osteoblasts of transgenic mice increased trabecular bone density and bone volume at 6 weeks, 3 months, and 10 months (Ballica, Valentijn et al. 1999). In this study, mice were engineered to express CGRP in osteoblasts by placing the human CGRP gene under the control of the rat osteocalcin promoter. Trabecular bone density and bone volume were increased in mice expressing CGRP, compared to their control littermates (Ballica, Valentijn et al. 1999) were interpreted as evidence that CGRP may affect coupled bone formation (i.e., bone formation in response to bone remodeling coupling factors) rather than bone modeling (Ballica, Valentijn et al. 1999).

As shown in Figure 1, CGRP is produced by alternative splicing of mRNA transcribed from the calcitonin gene. Transgenic mouse studies in which the coding sequence for the gene is deleted resulted in loss of both calcitonin and CGRP expression. Mice lacking the entire gene have significantly greater trabecular bone volume and a 1.5- to 2-fold increase in bone formation (Hoff, Catala-Lehnen et al. 2002); however, it is not known if the effect was due to eliminating calcitonin, CGRP, or both. Interestingly, specific deletion of the α CGRP coding sequence of the calcitonin gene resulted in osteopenia caused by

decreased bone formation in mice (Schinke, Liese et al. 2004). Furthermore, treatment with CGRP and calcitonin inhibited bone resorption in ovariectomized rats (Vignery and McCarthy 1996).

Substance P

Substance P (SP) is an 11-amino-acid peptide richly distributed in sensory nerve fibers, often co-localizing with CGRP. SP is a member of the tachykinin family of neuropeptides, also known as neurokinins. In mammals, two separate genes designated preprotachykinin I (PPT-I) and preprotachykinin II (PPT-II) encode the tachykinins . The PPT-I gene can express four distinct forms of mRNA, all of which encode synthesis of SP (Nawa, Kotani et al. 1984). The four products of the tachykinin peptide hormone family include SP, neurokinin A, neuropeptide K, and neuropeptide gamma (Carter, Deibel et al. 1990). Since its discovery in 1931, SP has been studied as a therapeutic target for conditions as diverse as pain, inflammation, emesis, and depression (Prabhu, Malde et al. 2005). This undecapeptide is widely distributed in the central and peripheral nervous systems and is thought to participate in regulating neuronal survival and degradation, cardiovascular and respiratory function, modulation of autonomic reflexes, and neurotransmission of pain (O'Connor, O'Connell et al. 2004). SP is secreted by nerves as well as inflammatory cells

including macrophages, eosinophils, lymphocytes, and dendritic cells and acts by binding to the neurokinin-1 receptor (Figure 4) (O'Connor, O'Connell et al. 2004).

With up to four times as much SP transported to peripheral branches of primary sensory neurons compared with the dorsal root (Harmar, Armstrong et al. 1984), considerable quantities of neuropeptides are therefore stored peripherally for subsequent release (Figure 5) (Lundy and Linden 2004). SP has been shown to regulate the vasodilator activity of CGRP (Brain, Williams et al. 1985; Brain, MacIntyre et al. 1986; Brain and Grant 2004) suggesting that there may be a functional significance to the co-localization of the two peptides in neurons.



Figure 4. The neurokinin-1 receptor (NR-1R) is a glycoprotein with seven putative α -helical transmembrance segments, an extracellular amino-terminus, and an intracellular carboxyl tail. The human NK-1R consists of 407 amino acid residues and has a relative molecular mass of 46 kDa. The second and third membrane-spanning domains are involved in agonist/antagonist binding, the third cytoplasmic loop is responsible for G-protein interaction, while the cytoplasmic carboxyl terminal contains many serine and threonine residues which when phosphorylated, cause desensitization of the receptor in response to repeated application of agonist. From O'Connor et al., 2004

The mechanisms of action and physiological functions of CGRP and SP in tissues receiving innervation from neurons that release these peptides are not well understood. Observed functions of CGRP and SP include activation of immune and inflammatory responses, blood flow regulation, osteoclast inhibition, activation of second messenger systems, IGF-I stimulation, Ca²⁺ regulation, and NO regulation in some cells (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Kawase, Howard et al. 1995; Vignery and McCarthy 1996; Ballica, Valentijn et al. 1999; Villa, Melzi et al. 2000; Fernandez, Chen et al. 2003; Kawase, Okuda et al. 2003; Lundy and Linden 2004). As in many physiological modulators, CGRP and SP likely affect cells in the context of many other hormones and growth factors, so effects of these peptides observed in any experimental model will depend on cell types and physiological conditions (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Kawase, Howard et al. 1995; Vignery and McCarthy 1996; Ballica, Valentijn et al. 1999; Villa, Melzi et al. 2000; Fernandez, Chen et al. 2003; Kawase, Okuda et al. 2003; Lundy and Linden 2004).



Figure 5. Factors influencing the release of substance P (SP) from sensory nerves. SP is released from dense core vesicles (LDVCs) following (1) cleavage of protease-activated receptor-2 (PAR-2) by tryptase, (2) bradykinin binding to B2 receptors, (3) sensitization by cytokines induced by LPS, or (4) nitric oxide. Activation of the vanilloid receptor and sensitization of sensory nerves by prostaglandins are not shown. Exocytosed SP binds to the neurokinin-1 receptor (NK1-R) expressed on endothelial cells causing vaosodilation and edema formation, prominent features of neurogenic inflammation. SP also interacts with immune cells inducing T-lymphocyte proliferation. NK-1 receptor expression on macrophages and monocytes is not shown. As a result of these interactions, SP is believed to act as an important mediator of crosstalk between the nervous and immune systems. SP, Substance P; NK1-R, neurokinin 1 receptor; LDCVs, large dense core vesicles (containing neuropeptdies); PAR-2, proteaseactivated receptor-2; B2, bradykinin receptor; TLR-4, Toll-like receptor-4; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; and LBP, lipopolysaccharide binding protein. From Lundy and Linden, 2004

Osteoblast Differentiation

The central thesis of this proposal is that bone growth and metabolism are regulated, in part, by the nervous system, specifically by neuropeptides and, more specifically, by CGRP and/or SP. The studies summarized in this report were intended to assess the in vitro effects of CGRP and SP on osteoblast growth, differentiation, and mineralization; and, because our studies did reveal neuropeptidedependent differences in differentiation and mineralization, we conducted supplemental studies to determine whether these effects reflected changes in the patterns of gene expression. Previous studies in several *in vitro* model systems have shown that temporal expression of osteoblast phenotype-related genes may be used to define the growth period, the postproliferative matrix-maturation stage, and the mineralization stage (Figure 6). For example, c-fos and c-myc are among the genes expressed during the proliferation period (Kitching, Qi et al. 2002). The matrix maturation period is characterized by peak levels of alkaline phosphatase as well as the transcription factors osterix and Runx2/Cbfa1 (Lian, Stein et al. 1998; Kitching, Qi et al. 2002; Arnett 2008). Runx2/Cbfa1 and osterix are essential for bone development as demonstrated by the inhibition of bone tissue formation in gene deletion mouse models (Komori 2000; Nakashima, Zhou et al. 2002). Runx2/Cbfa1 enhances transcription of bone

marker genes including type I collagen and osteocalcin (Gutierrez, Javed et al. 2002; Lee, Lim et al. 2006). Runx/Cbfa1 expression was not affected in osteoblast lineage cells of osterix-/- mice, while osterix expression was absent in Runx2/Cbfa1-/- mice, suggesting that osterix functions downstream of Runx/Cbfa1 in transcriptional regulation of osteoblast differentiation (Nakashima, Zhou et al. 2002). Both genes, as well as transcription factor Dlx5, are induced by BMP-2, which induces osteoblast differentiation. Dlx5 was reported to independently induce expression of Runx/Cbfa1 and osterix in C2C12 mesenchymal cells (Lee, Javed et al. 1999).

During the mineralization period, mRNA transcripts of osteocalcin and bone sialoprotein are increased (Lian, Stein et al. 1998; Kitching, Qi et al. 2002). These non-collagenous bone matrix proteins are considered important for bone mineralization. Both mineralization and expression of osteoblast stage-specific genes in MC3T3-E1 osteoblasts are affected by hormones, growth factors, and extracellular matrix proteins (Lian, Stein et al. 2003; Luppen, Leclerc et al. 2003; Jadlowiec, Koch et al. 2004; Pornprasertsuk, Duarte et al. 2004). To determine effects of CGRP and SP on osteoblast differentiation, our studies examined the effects of these neuropeptides on mRNA levels of selected marker genes.





Figure 6. Temporal expression of cell growth and osteoblast phenotype-related genes during 35 days of culture of fetal rat calvarium-derived osteoblasts as they synthesize a mineralizing matrix. Peak expression levels of each gene, which were determined in total cellular RNA prepared at 3-day intervals, define the growth period, the post-proliferative matrix maturation stage, and mineralization stage. (Lian, Stein et al. 1998)

We also assessed the effects of CGRP and SP on COX-2 mRNA, which codes for a specific inducible isoform of the enzyme, cyclooxygenase. Cyclooxygenase, also known as prostaglandin synthase, is the rate limiting enzyme of the synthetic pathway which converts arachidonic acid to prostaglandins and related molecules (Chikazu, Li et al. 2002). Recent studies suggest a possible role for COX-2 in bone repair (Zhang, Kuroda et al. 2002; Boursinos, Karachalios et al. 2009). A retrospective study by Giannoudis et al., (Giannoudis, Pape et al. 2002) described the association between nonunion and the use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDS) after injury. Sixty-three percent of the patients who developed nonunions admitted to taking NSAIDS versus 13% in the control group (Dahners and Mullis 2004). Using a rat spine fusion model, Dimar et al., reported that posterior fusion rate dropped from 45% in the placebo group to 10% in the indomethacin-treated group (Dimar, Ante et al. 1996). Simon et al. showed that fracture healing failed in mice treated with selective COX-2 inhibitors (celecoxib and rofecoxib) and fracture healing also failed in mice homozygous for a null mutation for the COX-2 gene (Simon, Manigrasso et al. 2002). Osteoblasts increase expression of COX-2 and increase production of PGE₂ in response to a wide variety of ligands (Wadleigh and Herschman 1999) as well as mechanical stress (Norvell, Ponik et al.
2004). COX-2 is produced in bone-forming cells such as osteoblasts and osteocytes (Forwood and Turner 1995) and its expression is highly regulated by hormones, growth factors, and cytokines both systemically and locally (Jones, Tsigkou et al. 2007). Recent studies have shown that SP and CGRP may influence COX-2 expression and/or PG release in cells (Ghilardi, Svensson et al. 2004; Bachar, Rose et al. 2005). For example, intrathecal administration of SP in rats increased PGE₂ release into the spinal fluid and SP NK-1 receptor antagonists blocked this effect (Vanegas and Schaible 2001). Activation of CGRP or SP receptors results in prostaglandin release in spinal nerves and astrocytes (Malmberg and Yaksh 1992; Hua, Chen et al. 1998); Peripheral inflammation was found to increase COX-2 expression in neurons adjacent to SP CGRP positive neurons in dorsal horn areas that transmit pain signals from inflammation (Yamada, Kamiya et al. 1999). Prostaglandins in turn act on nerve terminals of primary afferents to further release CGRP and SP in a positive feedback loop (Figure 7) (Trang, Sutak et al. 2002) and treatment of cultured dorsal root ganglion cells with inflammatory cytokine IL-1 ß increased SP release and COX-2 expression (Inoue, Muneyuki et al. 1997; Inoue, Yamada et al. 1999). Interleukin 1- ß induced SP release from primary afferent neurons through the cyclooxygenase-2 system (Inoue, Muneyuki et al. 1997; Inoue, Yamada et al. 1999). In this





study, we measured the effects of CGRP and/or SP on COX-2 mRNA expression in osteoblastic cells. The results of these studies are anticipated to advance our general understanding of the neuropeptidergic influence on osteoblasts and bone growth, and our specific understanding of the potential roles of CGRP and SP in this process.

Hypothesis

Proper regulation of bone growth and metabolism is necessary for the skeleton to provide its vital mechanical, protective, and metabolic functions. Histomorphometric studies of bone from the human iliac crest have revealed that bone formation is determined primarily by changes in osteoblast number and, to a lesser degree, by changes in osteoblast biosynthetic activity. Osteoblasts are the boneforming cells, which produce bone matrix and respond to the physiological and mechanical demands on the skeleton. In addition, osteoblasts relay signals from osteolytic hormones and cytokines to osteoclasts by producing RANKL, which activates osteoclast formation and bone resorption. Osteoblast number and function are regulated by a number of endocrine, paracrine, and autocrine factors (Goad and Tashjian 1993; Konttinen, Imai et al. 1996; Canalis 2000; Goltzman, Karaplis et al. 2000; Sooy, Sabbagh et al. 2005). Recent studies

suggest that osteoblasts may also be regulated by the nervous system (Hill and Elde 1991; Hukkanen, Konttinen et al. 1993; Grills and Schuijers 1998; Asaumi, Nakanishi et al. 2000; Elefteriou 2008; Wang, Zhao et al. 2009; Franquinho, Liz et al. 2010). The central thesis of this proposal is that bone growth and metabolism are regulated, in part, by the nervous system and, specifically, by neuropeptides. Accordingly, knowledge of these regulatory mechanisms would provide new insights to the etiologies of neuropeptide-linked bone volume regulation and the possible development of neuropeptides as treatment modalities for disorders of bone metabolism. The goal of the studies summarized in this proposal was to determine the role of the nervous system in the regulation of osteoblast function and bone volume regulation. The specific aims of this proposal were intended to assess the following hypotheses.

Hypothesis 1. CGRP and/or SP have direct, osteogenic effects on the number of osteoblast-line cells in bone and/or the extent of osteoblastic differentiation.

Hypothesis 2. CGRP and/or SP have direct effects on osteoblastline cells to increase mineralization.

Hypothesis 3. The osteogenic effects of CGRP and/or SP are dependent on changes in the expression of stage-specific osteoblast genes.

Specific Aims

Specific Aim#1. Determine whether the exogenous application of the neuropeptides CGRP and SP increases osteoblast growth and differentiation, as assessed by changes in cell layer protein and skeletal alkaline phosphatase activity, respectively. (Skeletal alkaline phosphatase is an ecto-enzyme, and is regarded as a marker of mature osteoblasts (Manolagas, Burton et al. 1981; Bianco, Riminucci et al. 1993; Lian, Stein et al. 1998). Neonatal mouse calvaria cells and the MC3T3-E1 cell line were used for Aim #1.

Specific Aim #2. Determine whether the exogenous application of the neuropeptides CGRP and SP increases osteoblast mineralization, when mineralization as assessed by comparing calcium deposition after 7–14 days of growth with and without neuropeptides. Mineralization is determined by the quantitation of alizarin red staining (Hessle, Johnson et al. 2002; Dallas, Veno et al. 2009). The mouse osteoblast cell line MC3T3-E1 was used for Aim #2.

Specific Aim #3. Determine whether the osteogenic effects of exogenous neurotrophic factors (i.e., CGRP and SP) are associated with or determined by changes in the expression of stage-specific osteoblast genes. The most significant genes that are transcribed and translated in osteoblasts are those dealing with the synthesis of an extracellular matrix, i.e., collagenous and noncollagen matrix proteins

(Canalis 2000), and transcription factors that regulate osteoblast differentiation. Relative levels of mRNA for a variety of osteoblastspecific proteins and regulatory enzymes were quantified by real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR). The MC3T3-E1 cell line was used for these studies.

CHAPTER TWO

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) was purchased from Mediatech (Herndon, VA). α-Minimum Essential Medium was from Gibco-Invitrogen (Grand Island, NY). Bovine calf serum (CS) and Fetal bovine serum (FBS) were obtained from Atlanta Biologicals (Norcross, GA). Tissue culture ware was obtained from Becton Dickenson (Franklin Lakes, NJ) and Corning Life Sciences (Fisher Scientific, Pittsburg, PA). All other chemicals were purchased from Sigma (St. Louis, MO) or Fisher Scientific (Chino, CA). RNA purification kits were purchased from Gentra Systems (ISIS, Wicklow, Ireland), First-Strand cDNA Synthesis kits for RT-PCR were from Invitrogen (Carlsbad, CA), and Quantitech SYBER Green PCR kits were from Qiagen (Valencia, CA).

Cell Culture

Calvarial osteoblasts were isolated by collagenase digestion from 2–3 day old Swiss-Webster mice obtained from Harlan, using standard techniques (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Bjurholm, Kreicbergs et

al. 1992; Arnett 2003). Osteoblasts were collected and grown to 80% confluence in DMEM containing 10% CS at 37°C with 5% CO₂. For measurements of mineralization, MC3T3-E1 cells obtained from Dr. Baruch Frenkel at the University of Southern California (Smith, McCabe et al. 2006) were cultured in α -MEM containing 10% FBS at 37°C with 5% CO₂. The NIH 3T3 mouse embryo fibroblast cell line was from ATCC.

Neuron Osteoblast Co-Cultures

Neurons were isolated from fetal rat neocortex and included 65% cortical neurons and 35% glial cells. Blocks of tissue were placed on glass cover slips and cultured in 35 mm culture dishes. Osteoblasts were divided into three experimental conditions: (1) osteoblasts only, in which two cover slips were placed into a small culture dish; (2) osteoblasts plus neurons, in which a single cover slip containing osteoblasts was placed into a culture dish together with a single cover slip of neurons placed at a distance to prevent physical contact with osteoblasts, and (3) osteoblasts plus fibroblasts, in which a cover slip containing osteoblasts was placed into a petri dish containing a cover slip of fibroblasts. Culture dishes contained 2 ml of serum-free F12/Delbecco's Modified Essential Medium (Sigma, St. Louis, MO). Serum-free media was chosen to eliminate the possibility of trophic

factors in fetal calf serum that could affect the growth of the osteoblasts. A total of five repeat experiments were performed, in which each experiment contained five or more petri dishes for each experimental condition. All cultures were maintained at 37°C with 5% CO₂ and visually inspected each day for seven days at which time the osteoblasts were stained for alkaline phosphatase activity as described (Lundy et al. 1991).

Following staining, the cover slips containing osteoblasts were attached to glass slides with mounting medium and analyzed on a Nikon Optiphot microscope with Normarski Optics. In practice, a 10x10 net eyepiece graticule was used to calculate cell area and density on each cover slip. Each adjacent non-overlapping area, constituting one vertical sweep through the center of the cover slip, was photographed and analyzed. Alkaline phosphatase positive areas were photographed with a digital microscope camera (Aphogee Inc., Temecula, CA), and analyzed using a computer image software program (Scion Image). All statistical analyses were made using ANOVA (Microsoft Excel, Redmond, WA) with Bonferroni post-hoc comparisons. A probability of less than 0.05 was considered significant.

Measurement of ALP Activity

Swiss Webster calvarial osteoblasts were plated in 24-well plates in DMEM with 10% CS at 30,000–40,000 cells/ml (Lundy et al. 1991; Farley et al. 2005). Twelve hours later, the medium was replaced with serum-free DMEM and neuropeptides or equivalent amounts of dilution buffer were added to replicate wells (n=3). After 48 hours of continuous exposure, replicate cell cultures were rinsed with PBS, then scraped and homogenized by agitation with a disposable transfer pipette and extracted in 0.01% Triton X-100 (vol/vol). Alkaline phosphatase activity was measured in these extracts by the rate of hydrolysis of p-nitrophenylphosphate (10 mM), in 200 mM carbonate/tris buffer at pH 10.3, in the presence of 1 mM $MgCl_2$. Using the method of Lundy (Lundy et al. 1991) and Farley (Farley et al. 2002), p-nitrophenolate production was measured as the timedependent increase in optical density at 410 nm, using an automated microtiter-plate spectrophotometer (SLT LabInstruments Easy Reader Ear 400AT). Alkaline phosphatase specific activity was calculated as U/mg protein, where 1 U ALP activity = 1 μ mol product (p-nitrophenolate) formed per minute at 22°C. The dye binding method of Bradford (Bradford 1976; Schleicher and Wieland 1978; Compton and Jones 1985; Noble and Bailey 2009) was used to determine total cell layer protein concentration in the extracts, using BSA standards and

blanks also prepared in 0.01% triton X-100. Alkaline phosphatase levels were normalized to protein levels in order to calculate alkaline phosphatase specific activity.

Alkaline Phosphatase Assay Protocol

- 1. Remove media and rinse cells 3 times with PBS.
- Add 0.25 ml 0.01% Triton X-100 to each well (24 well plate) to extract cells.
- Scrape the cell layer, using cell scraper or plastic pipette tip, and mix the solution by repeat pipetting.
- 4. Transfer aliquots of cell layer extract of each sample (0.05 ml) into wells of 96-well plate and add 0.250 ml of the ALP substrate solution to every well to start the reaction.
- 5. Take an initial OD reading (410 nm with a reference wavelength of 490 nm) as soon as the substrate is added and a final reading after incubating at room temperature when the solutions are visibly yellow.
- Calculate ALP activity: 1 milliunit equals 1 nm of product produced per minute (milliunit/ml of extract = Change in OD x 410 / OD standard x 1/time in minutes)

Mineralization

MC3T3-E1 cells were plated in 6-well plates at 30,000–40,000 cells/ml, in a volume of 2.0 ml/well. When the cells were 80% confluent, the culture medium was supplemented with 50 μ g/ml ascorbic acid and 10 mM ß-glycerolphosphate to support mineralization with and without addition of neuropeptides; 3 replicate wells for each dose of neuropeptide and 3 replicate control wells containing an equivalent amount of the dilution buffer were compared. Media was replaced and fresh peptides were added every other day. After 7–14 days, cells were rinsed 5 times with PBS and fixed for one hour at 4°C with 10% formalin in PBS. Alizarin red solution (40mM, pH 4.2) was applied to the fixed cells for 10 minutes at room temperature. Alizarin red staining was quantified by extracting the calcium-bound dye with cetylpyridinium chloride (a 10% w/v solution in water, 1.0 mL per 6-place well) and reading the absorbance at 570 nm (Hessle, Johnson et al. 2002).

Alizarin Red/Cetylpyridinium Chloride (CPC) Protocol

- 1. Remove media and wash cells 5 times with PBS.
- Fix with 10% Formalin in PBS (Fischer Scientific) for 60 minutes at 4°C. (1 ml /well for 6-well plates)
- 3. Wash culture gently 5 times with PBS and Nanopure water.

- Stain with 40 mM Alizarin Red (p.H. 4.2) at room temperature for 15 minutes. (1 ml/well for 6-well plates)
- 5. Wash gently 5 times with Nanopure water, rinse with PBS for 15 minutes to reduce nonspecific staining.
- 6. Photograph using light box.
- 7. Destain with 10% (w/v) CPC in 10 mM sodium phosphate buffer
 (p.H. 7.0) for 60 minutes at room temperature with gentle rotation.
 (1 ml/well in 6-well plates)
- Dilute aliquots 10-fold in 10% CPC solution in 96-well plate in triplicate.
- 9. Measure absorbance at 562 nm for quantification.

mRNA Measurements by RT-PCR

Replicate 100 mm-diameter dishes of Swiss-Webster calvarial osteoblasts and/or MC3T3-E1 cells were exposed to doses of effectors (including zero effector controls). Following treatment (i.e., 24–96 hours of continuous exposure) with neuropeptides, total cellular RNA was extracted from individual dishes of control and experimental cells using a Versagene RNA purification kit. RNA concentration was determined at A260 using Nanodrop spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE). cDNA templates for RT-PCR were synthesized from 1 µg of total RNA by reverse transcription reaction using a SuperScript III First Strand cDNA Synthesis kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) and a PTC-150 MiniCycler (MJ Research Inc., Waltham, MA). Relative levels of mRNA were quantified using real-time polymerase chain reaction with a Quantitech SYBER Green PCR kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) and DNA Engine Opticon System (MJ Research/ BioRad, Hercules, CA). For each 20 µl reaction, 2 µl of Superscript III RT reaction product was used as template with 10 µM primer pairs described in Table 1. Fluorescence of SYBER Green dsDNA binding dye was measured by the Opticon detector and cycle threshold data were analyzed using Opticon Monitor software.

Briefly, the PCR parameters were denatured at 95°C for 10 minutes; followed by 35 cycles of 95°C for 1 minute, 56.6°C for 30 seconds, 72°C for 1 minute. Melting curve-analysis was performed by the Opticon System to analyze product homogeneity; and gel electrophoresis was performed for further confirmation. Osteoblast stage-specific primers for mouse type I α 1 collagen, alkaline phosphatase, bone sialoprotein, osteocalcin, Runx2/Cbfa1, COX-2, and osterix (Table 1) were used to determine the effect of neuropeptides on mRNA levels of osteoblast stage-specific proteins. Cyclophilin was used as a housekeeping gene for normalizing each sample. The characteristics of each of the PCR primer pairs are summarized in the following table (Table 1).

Table 1.	RT-PCR	Primer	List.	Primer	names	indicate	5'	base	pair
position in	sequenc	e of Ge	nbank	Accessio	on numb	er, and f	forv	vard (I	=) or
reverse (R).								

Protein	Primer Name	Accession Number	% GC	Tm ℃	# bp	sequence
Osterix	mOSX 1152F	NM_130458	55.0	57.8	20	5'-cac ttg cct gct ctg ttc ca-3'
Osterix	mOSX 1350R	NM_130458	50.0	55.6	20	5'-cgg ctg att ggc ttc ttc tt-3'
Cbfa1	mCbfa1 41F	NM_009820	55.0	57.9	20	5'-gcg gtg caa act ttc tcc ag-3'
Cbfa1	mCbfa1 144F	NM_009820	42.9	55.0	21	5'-ggc tgc aag cag tat tta caa-3'
Cbfa1	mCbfa1 273R	NM_009820	55.0	58.3	20	5'-ggt gct cgg atc cca aaa ga-3'
Cbfa1	mCbfa1 523R	NM_009820	63.2	59.9	19	5'-cca tgg tgc ggt tgt cgt g-3'
Osteocalcin	mOC 362F	NM_031368*	55.0	55.3	20	5'-gct acc ttg gag ctt cag tc-3'
Osteocalcin	mOC 485R	NM_031368	55.0	58.8	20	5'-atg cgt ctg tag gcg gtc tt-3'
Collagen (I)	mcol1a1f1432	BC003198	55.0	58.3	20	5'-gac ctt cct gcg cct aat gt-3'
Collagen (I)	mcol1a11602R	BC003198	50.0	55.5	20	5'-ctg tag gtg aag cga ctg tt-3'
Bone Sialoprotein	mBSPf733	NM_008318	55.0	58.2	20	5'-agg tgc aga agg aac cac ag-3'
Bone Sialoprotein	mBSP989R	NM_008318	50.0	54.8	20	5'-cgt cct cat aag ctc ggt aa-3'
Alkaline Phosphatase	mALP 1984F	X13409	60.0	60.5	20	5'-cca gac cct gca acc tcc at-3'
Alkaline Phosphatase	mALP 2253R	X13409	55.0	58.8	20	5'-ggt tgg cga gtc tct gca at-3'
Alkaline Phosphatase	mALP 2272R	X13409	55.0	55.9	20	5'-gag agc cac ttc agt gaa gg-3'
Cyclophilin	rmcyclophilin 315 F	BC059141	55.0	57.9	20	5' gca tac agg tcc tgg cat ct 3'
Cyclophilin	rmcyclophilin 505 R	BC059141	50.0	56.6	20	5' tct tgc tgg tct tgc cat tc 3'
Cyclophilin	rmcyclophilin 596 R	BC059141	55.0	55.1	20	5' gct ctc ctg agc tac aga ag 3'

Subsequent to finishing these experiments, NM_031368 was identified as mouse osteocalcin-related gene, and not actual osteocalcin (Petrucci et al. 2006).

Total RNA was isolated at 0, 1, and 3 days from control cells and cells treated with CGRP plus SP. Relative mRNA expression levels of each sample were determined by quantitative RT-PCR with the comparative C_t method. The C_t (cycle threshold) value represents the PCR amplification cycle at which the fluorescent signal exceeds a background threshold level (Figure 24). After determining C_t for each gene, relative levels of each osteoblast marker gene were normalized to mRNA levels of the housekeeping gene cyclophilin. Each sample was analyzed for each osteoblast gene in duplicate in at least three experiments, and cyclophilin was assessed in the same assay each time. A ΔC_t value was obtained for each osteoblast gene mRNA by subtracting the C_t value of cyclophilin mRNA from the C_t value of the mRNA for each sample. To compare relative mRNA levels between treated and untreated cells at each time point, $\Delta\Delta C_t$ was calculated as Control ΔC_t – Treated ΔC_t . The ratio of Treated/Control mRNA levels was calculated as $2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$. Ct value represents threshold cycle for PCR amplification cycle between cycle and reference.

Versagene Total RNA Purification Protocol

- 1. Remove media and rinse cells 3 times with PBS.
- 2. Thoroughly homogenize sample in appropriate volume calculated using cell number (3 x $10^4 1 \times 10^6$ cells use 200 µl of Lysis solution).
- 3. Pipette 400μ l of lysate onto Purification Column and centrifuge at 13,000–16,000 x g for 1 minute.
- 4. Apply lysate onto column in 400 μ l aliquots and centrifuge at maximum speed after each addition of 400 μ l lysate.
- 5. Transfer basket containing Purification Column to a new tube.
- 6. Add 400 μ l Wash 1 to Purification Column and centrifuge at 13,000– 16,000 x g for 1 minute.
- 7. Transfer basket containing Purification Column to new tube.
- 8. Apply 50 μ l DNase solution to the column and incubate at room temperature for 15 minutes.
- 9. Add 200 μ l DNase Wash Solution to the column and centrifuge at 13,000–16,000 x g for 1 minute.
- 10. Add 200 μ l DNase Wash Solution to the column and centrifuge at 13,000–16,000 x g for 2 minutes.
- 11. Transfer column to new tube.
- 12. Add 200 μ l Wash 2 Solution to the Purification Column and centrifuge at 13,000–16,000 x g for 1 minute.

- 13. Add an additional 200 μ l Wash 2 Solution to the purification Column and centrifuge at 13,000–16,000 x g for 2 minutes.
- 14. Transfer basket containing Purification Column to a new tube.
- 15. Add 50–100 μ l Elution Solution to the Purification Column and centrifuge at 13,000–16,000 x g for 1 minute.
- 16. Discard basket, place tube containing purified RNA on ice and store at -80°C.
- 17. Make A_{260} and A_{280} readings with Nanodrop.

First-Strand cDNA Synthesis Using SuperScript[™] III for RT-PCR

- 1. Add the following components to a nuclease-free tube:
 - 1 μ l of oligo (dT)₂₀ (2 nM)
 - 1 μg total RNA (in up to 11 $\mu l)$
 - 1 µl 10mM dNTP Mix, pH7.0 (10 mM each dATP, dGTP, dCTP)

RNAse, DNAse free H_2O to final volume of 11 μ l

- Heat mixture to 65°C for 5 minutes and incubate on ice for at least 1 minute.
- 3. Collect the contents of the tube by brief centrifugation and add:
 - 4 μ l 5X First-Strand Buffer
 - $1~\mu l~0.1~M~DDT$
 - 1 μI RNase OUT^{TM} Recombinant RNase Inhibitor
 - 1 µl SuperScript[™] III RT (200 units/ µl)

- 4. Mix by pipetting gently up and down.
- 5. Incubate at 50°C for 30–60 minutes.
- 6. Inactivate the reaction by heating at 70°C for 15 minutes.
- 7. To remove RNA complementary to the cDNA, add 1 μ l (2 units) *E. coli.* RNase H and incubate at 37°C for 20 minutes.

Statistical Analysis

Data are presented as averages of replicates (mean +/standard error). Statistical analyses were performed with Systat software (Point Richmond, CA). Group comparisons were made by one- and two-way analysis of variance with Tukey's post hoc comparison. Correlations were assessed by linear regression. In order to minimize the effects of interassay variation, statistical methods were limited to intraassay group comparisons (i.e., except where specified as otherwise). All reported observations were confirmed in a minimum of three experiments. Minimal statistical significance was defined as p< 0.05.

CHAPTER THREE

RESULTS

Preliminary data demonstrated that rat calvarial osteoblasts cultured in media shared with primary cortical neurons demonstrated more intense staining for alkaline phosphatase (Figure 8). In this study, neurons were isolated from fetal rat neocortex and included 65% cortical neurons and 35% glial cells. Osteoblasts were divided into three experimental conditions: (1) osteoblasts only, in which two cover slips containing osteoblasts were placed into a small petri dish; (2) osteoblasts plus neurons, in which a single cover slip containing osteoblasts was placed into a petri dish together with a single cover slip of neurons placed at a distance to prevent physical contact with osteoblasts, and (3) osteoblasts plus fibroblasts, in which a cover slip containing osteoblasts was placed into a petri dish containing a cover slip of fibroblasts. Osteoblasts cultured in the presence of neurons demonstrated significant increases in cell number and cell area compared to osteoblasts cultured without neurons (Figures 8–10). From this, we inferred that the neurons can produce growth and/or differentiation factors which can be active on osteoblasts.



100 µm

Figure 8. Photomicrograph of alkaline phosphatase staining (A) control rat osteoblasts, (B and C) osteoblast grown in the presence of fibroblasts, and (D) osteoblasts grown in the presence of primary rat cortical neurons.



Figure 9. Number of osteoblasts after 7 days in culture as described in Methods. Significantly greater numbers of osteoblasts were obsevered when co-cultured with primary cortical neurons than in the other two conditions (p<0.0001). n=5



Figure 10. Measurement of the area of osteoblast cell bodies in culture for 7 days. Osteoblasts co-cultured with primary cortical neurons had significantly larger cell bodies compared to two other groups (p<0.001). n=5

Effects of Neuropeptides on Cell Layer Protein and AlkalinePhosphatase Levels

Initially, in vitro experiments with osteoblast cell cultures were done with mouse calvarial osteoblasts. A series of experiments established that treatment of calvarial osteoblasts with CGRP $(0.01\mu g/mL, 0.1\mu g/mL, 1.0\mu g/mL, 10\mu g/mL)$ induced a significant dose dependent increase in alkaline phosphatase specific activity when compared with controls (Figures 11-13). Pearson correlation indicates r=0.950 (Figure 13). Total cell protein was not significantly affected, suggesting that the neuropeptides did not affect osteoblast proliferation. When cells were treated with SP (tested at $0.01 \mu g/mL$, $0.1\mu g/mL$, $1.0\mu g/mL$, and $10\mu g/mL$), analysis by ANOVA did not reveal similar group-specific differences in alkaline phosphatase specific activity. However, these experiments consistently showed a significant correlation between SP dose and ALP specific activity when the data were analyzed by Pearson correlation (Figures 14-17). Interaction studies showed that osteoblasts treated with both CGRP and SP had significantly higher alkaline phosphatase specific activity compared to controls and these levels were higher than in cultures treated with CGRP or SP alone (Figures 16-21).

Effects of the neurotrophin nerve growth factor (NGF) were also examined using various dilutions (0.01µg/mL, 0.1µg/mL, 1.0µg/mL,

and 10μ g/mL). Nerve growth factor did not affect protein or ALP levels after 48 hours of treatment.

The same series of experiments was performed using MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells; however, there was no effect on protein or ALP levels following 48 hours of treatment with any of the neuropeptides alone or in combination.



ALP Activity after 48 hours Treatment with Neuropeptide CGRP

Figure 11. Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with CGRP for 48 hours. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. Significant increase in ALP specific activity was observed at 0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/ml CGRP (p<0.001). n=3



ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with CGRP

Figure 12. Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with CGRP for 48 hours. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. Significant increase in ALP specific activity was observed at 0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/ml CGRP (p<0.001).



CGRP Concentration

Figure 13. Dose-dependent increase in alkaline phosphatase specific activity (mU/mg) in Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts after 48 hours of treatment with CGRP concentration 0.01, 0.1, 1.0, 10μ g/mL as described in Methods. Alkaline phosphatase specific activity was measured as described in Methods. Data shown as samples of replicates (n=4). Pearson correlation indicates r=0.950, p<0.001.



ALP Activity after 48 hours Treatment with Neuropeptide Substance P

r = 0.817; p<0.01

Figure 14. Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with SP for 48 hours. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. ALP specific activity was correlated with dose of SP at 0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/ml SP (r=0.979; p<0.001).



ALP Activity after 48 hours with Substance P

Figure 15. Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with SP for 48 hours. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. ALP specific activity was correlated with dose of SP at 0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/ml SP (r=0.817; p<0.01).



ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with Neuropeptide SP

Figure 16. Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with SP for 48 hours. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. ALP specific activity was correlated with dose of SP at 0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/ml SP (r=0.910; p<0.01). * r= 0.910



Figure 17. Dose-dependent increase in alkaline phosphatase specific activity (mU/mg) in Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts after 48 hours of treatment with SP concentration 0.01, 0.1, 1.0, $10\mu g/mL$ as described in Methods. Alkaline phosphatase specific activity was measured as described in Methods. Data shown as samples of replicates (n=4). Pearson correlation indicates r=0.971, p<0.01.



ALP Specific Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with CGRP and SP

* p<0.001

Figure 18. Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with CGRP and SP for 48 hours. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. Significant increase in ALP specific activity was observed at combinations of 1 μ g/ml CGRP and SP and 10 μ g/ml CGRP and SP (p<0.001).



ALP Activity after 48 hours Treatment with CGRP and SP

Figure 19. Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with CGRP and SP for 48 hours. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. Significant increase in ALP specific activity was observed at combinations of 1 μ g/ml CGRP and SP and 10 μ g/ml CGRP and SP (p<0.001).



ALP Activity after 48 Hours Treatment with SP, CGRP, and Combination of SP + CGRP



Figure 20. Swiss Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts treated with SP, CGRP, and SP + CGRP in combination. Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) specific activity was measured as described in the Methods. Significant increase in ALP specific activity was observed at 1 μ g/ml CGRP and 1 μ g/ml CGRP + 1 μ g/ml SP (p<0.001).



Correlation of CGRP + SP Dose and ALP Activity

Figure 21. Dose-dependent increase in alkaline phosphatase specific activity (mU/mg) in Swiss-Webster mouse calvarial osteoblasts after 48 hours of treatment with CGRP + SP concentration 1μ g/mL CGRP + 1μ g/mL SP, 10μ g/mL CGRP + 10μ g/mL SP as described in Methods. Alkaline phosphatase specific activity was measured as described in Methods. Data shown as samples of replicates (n=4). Pearson correlation indicates r=0.987, p<0.001.
Effects of Neuropeptides on Osteoblastic Mineralization

A series of studies revealed that both CGRP and SP reproducibly increased the rate and the extent of mineralization in MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells as measured by alizarin red staining. Alizarin red staining correlates with Von Kossa staining, infrared spectroscopy, and calcium content as an indicator of bone mineral accumulation in cultured MC3T3-E1 cells and other *in vitro* models (Luppen, Leclerc et al. 2003; Jadlowiec, Koch et al. 2004; Naito, Kaji et al. 2005). We found that CGRP produced an effect on mineralization, as evidenced by greater area and intensity of staining after 7–14 days of treatment (Figures 22-24). SP produced a similar effect on mineralization, as evidenced by greater area and intensity of staining (Figure 25). After 5–6 days of growth, the treated cells appeared to form groups of cells on top of each other, which is typical of these cells just prior to mineralization, and there was robust mineralization by 8–10 days. Untreated cells underwent the same morphological changes after 10– 12 days and mineralized by 14–16 days. Extraction of the alizarin red stained cultures with CPC allowed quantitative comparisons and those extraction studies showed significant increases in alizarin red absorbance following treatment with CGRP, SP, and combination of the two peptides (Table 2).



Figure 22. Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells after 7 days of growth with and without CGRP. On day 7, cells were stained with alizarin red for calcium deposition. Alizarin red staining demonstrates increased calcium deposition with CGRP treatment compared to controls.



Figure 23. Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells after 7 days of growth with and without CGRP. On day 7, cells were stained with alizarin red for calcium deposition. Alizarin red staining demonstrates increased calcium deposition with CGRP treatment compared to controls.



Figure 24. Histochemical demonstration of Alizarin Red stain in MC3T3-E1 cells after 7 days growth with and without CGRP. Photomicrographs show mineral deposition in cells treated with CGRP compared to control; magnification, 4x.



Figure 25. Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells after 14 days of growth with and without SP. On day 14, cells were stained with alizarin red for calcium deposition. Alizarin red staining demonstrates increased calcium deposition with SP treatment compared to controls.



Figure 26. Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells after 7 days of growth with and without SP & CGRP in combination. On day 7, cells were stained with alizarin red for calcium deposition. Alizarin red staining demonstrates increased calcium deposition with SP & CGRP combined compared to controls.

Table 2. Alizarin red staining of MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells was quantified by extracting the calcium-bound dye with cetylpyridinium chloride (CPC) and reading the absorbance at 562 nm as described in Methods. Extraction studies showed significant increases in alizarin red absorbance following treatment with 1.0 μ g/mL CGRP, 1.0 μ g/mL SP, and combination of 1.0 μ g/mL of the two peptides (p<0.001).

CPC Measurements A ₅₆₂			
Control	CGRP		
179.8	378.0		
209.6	356.9		
198.7	320.2		
Control	SP		
183.2	225.1		
170.0	253.7		
171.5	272.3		
Control	CGRP + SP		
177.3	375.4		
206.9	403.3		
187.4	396.9		

mRNA Measurements

Total RNA was isolated at 0, 1, and 3 days from control cells and cells treated with CGRP plus SP. Relative mRNA expression levels of each sample were determined by quantitative RT-PCR with the comparative C_t (cycle threshold) method. The C_t value represents the PCR amplification cycle at which the fluorescent signal exceeds a background threshold level. After determining C_t for each gene, relative levels of each osteoblast marker gene were normalized to mRNA levels of the housekeeping gene cyclophilin. Each sample was analyzed for each osteoblast gene in duplicate in at least three experiments, and cyclophilin was assessed in the same assay each time. A ΔC_t value was obtained for each osteoblast gene mRNA by subtracting the C_t value of cyclophilin mRNA from the C_t value of the mRNA for each sample. To compare relative mRNA levels between treated and untreated cells at each time point, $\Delta\Delta C_t$ was calculated as Control ΔC_t – Treated ΔC_t . The ratio of Treated/Control mRNA levels was calculated as $2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$.

Relative mRNA expression levels of alkaline phosphatase, bone sialoprotein, osterix, osteoclacin, cbfa1, and collagen did not demonstrate measurable differences at the time points tested (1 and 4 days of treatment with neuropeptides) using RT-PCR. Relative mRNA expression levels of COX-2 were significantly increased in MC3T3-E1

osteoblastic cells treated with neuropeptides compared to control (Table 3-5). This effect was significant after 4 days of continuous treatment with CGRP and/or SP (p<0.001).

Table 3. Original: RT-PCR data after 4 days culture with and without neuropeptides showing cycle threshold $C_{(T)}$ value, which represents the PCR amplification cycle at which the fluorescent signal exceeds a background threshold level. A ΔC_t value was obtained for each osteoblast gene mRNA by subtracting the C_t value of cyclophilin mRNA from the C_t value of the mRNA for each sample. To compare relative mRNA levels between treated and untreated cells at each time point, $\Delta\Delta C_t$ was calculated as Control ΔC_t – Treated ΔC_t . The ratio of Treated/Control mRNA levels was calculated as $2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$. C_t value represents threshold cycle for PCR amplification cycle between cycle and reference. $\Delta\Delta C_t$ represents the difference between $\Delta C_{t(treated sample)}$ and $\Delta C_{t(untreated sample)}$ for the same gene.

	C(T)	ΔCt	ΔΔCt	$2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$
CONTROL COX-2	23.25	9.33		
CGRP COX-2	22.03	9.94	-0.61	0.66
SP COX-2	23.87	8.53	0.80	1.74
BOTH COX-2	21.64	7.78	1.55	2.93
RT NEG	NONE			
CONTROL CYCLO	13.92			
CGRP CYCLO	12.09			
SP CYCLO	15.34			
BOTH CYCLO	13.86			
RT NEG	NONE			

Table 4. Replicate 1: RT-PCR data after 4 days culture with and without neuropeptides showing cycle threshold $C_{(T)}$ value, which represents the PCR amplification cycle at which the fluorescent signal exceeds a background threshold level. A ΔC_t value was obtained for each osteoblast gene mRNA by subtracting the C_t value of cyclophilin mRNA from the C_t value of the mRNA for each sample. To compare relative mRNA levels between treated and untreated cells at each time point, $\Delta\Delta C_t$ was calculated as Control ΔC_t – Treated ΔC_t . The ratio of Treated/Control mRNA levels was calculated as $2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$. C_t value represents threshold cycle for PCR amplification cycle between cycle and reference. $\Delta\Delta C_t$ represents the difference between ΔC_t (treated sample) and ΔC_t (untreated sample) for the same gene.

	С(Т)	ΔCt	ΔΔCt	2 ^(ΔΔCt)
CONTROL COX-2	21.51	9.45		
CGRP COX-2	22.27	10.29	-0.84	0.56
SP COX-2	22.05	8.75	0.70	1.62
BOTH COX-2	21.88	7.94	1.51	2.84
RT NEG	NONE			
CONTROL CYCLO	12.07			
CGRP CYCLO	11.98			
SP CYCLO	13.30			
BOTH CYCLO	13.94			
RT NEG	NONE			

Table 5. Replicate 2: RT-PCR data after 4 days culture with and without neuropeptides showing cycle threshold $C_{(T)}$ value, which represents the PCR amplification cycle at which the fluorescent signal exceeds a background threshold level. A ΔC_t value was obtained for each osteoblast gene mRNA by subtracting the C_t value of cyclophilin mRNA from the C_t value of the mRNA for each sample. To compare relative mRNA levels between treated and untreated cells at each time point, $\Delta\Delta C_t$ was calculated as Control ΔC_t – Treated ΔC_t . The ratio of Treated/Control mRNA levels was calculated as $2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$. C_t value represents threshold cycle for PCR amplification cycle between cycle and reference. $\Delta\Delta C_t$ represents the difference between $\Delta C_{t(treated sample)}$ and $\Delta C_{t(untreated sample)}$ for the same gene.

	С(Т)	ΔCt	ΔΔCt	2 ^(ΔΔCt)
CONTROL COX-2	23.10	9.14		
CGRP COX-2	23.29	9.48	-0.34	0.79
SP COX-2	22.19	8.07	1.07	2.10
BOTH COX-2	21.27	7.28	1.86	3.63
RT NEG	NONE			
CONTROL CYCLO	13.96			
CGRP CYCLO	13.81			
SP CYCLO	14.12			
BOTH CYCLO	13.99			
RT NEG	NONE			



Figure 27. Real Time PCR data graph demonstrating the cycle number and fluorescence level for each sample. Cycle threshold C(T) value represents the amplification cycle number at which the fluorescent signal exceeds the background threshold level (dotted line). A ΔC_t value was obtained for each osteoblast gene mRNA by subtracting the C_t value of cyclophilin mRNA from the C_t value of the mRNA for each sample. To compare relative mRNA levels between treated and untreated cells at each time point, $\Delta\Delta C_t$ was calculated as Control ΔC_t – Treated $\Delta\Delta C_t$. The ratio of Treated/Control mRNA levels was calculated as $2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$. C_t value represents threshold cycle for PCR amplification cycle between cycle and reference. $\Delta\Delta C_t$ represents the difference between ΔC_t (treated sample) and ΔC_t (untreated sample) for the same gene.



Figure 28. Real time PCR melting curve of a single sample representing product homogeneity as shown by a single peak at the given melting temperature.

Table 6. Replicate 3: RT-PCR data after 4 days culture with and without neuropeptides showing cycle threshold $C_{(T)}$ value, which represents the PCR amplification cycle at which the fluorescent signal exceeds a background threshold level. A ΔC_t value was obtained for each osteoblast gene mRNA by subtracting the C_t value of cyclophilin mRNA from the C_t value of the mRNA for each sample. To compare relative mRNA levels between treated and untreated cells at each time point, $\Delta\Delta C_t$ was calculated as Control ΔC_t – Treated ΔC_t . The ratio of Treated/Control mRNA levels was calculated as $2^{(\Delta\Delta Ct)}$. C_t value represents threshold cycle for PCR amplification cycle between cycle and reference. $\Delta\Delta C_t$ represents the difference between ΔC_t (treated sample) and ΔC_t (untreated sample) for the same gene.

	C(T)	$\Delta C(T)$	$\Delta\Delta C(T)$	2 ^{(ΔΔC(T))}
mALP CONTROL	15.10	3.03		
mALP CGRP	16.72	5.00	1.97	3.91
mALP SP	15.20	3.25	0.21	1.16
mALP BOTH	15.45	3.99	0.96	1.95
RT NEG	None			

mBSP CONTROL	13.51	1.44		
mBSP CGRP	13.15	1.44	-0.00	0.99
mBSP SP	13.98	2.02	0.57	1.48
mBSP BOTH	14 09	2 63	1 18	2 27
		2.00		
RT NEG	None			

mCBFA1 CONTROL	16.8	4.73		
mCBFA1 CGRP	16.06	4.34	-0.38	0.76
mCBFA1 SP	16.87	4.92	0.18	1.13
mCBFA1 BOTH	16.14	4.68	-0.04	0.97
RT NEG	None			

Table 6. Continued

	C(T)	$\Delta C(T)$	$\Delta\Delta C(T)$	2 ^{(ΔΔC(T))}
mCOL CONTROL	8.36	-3.70		
mCOL CGRP	8.71	-3.00	0.70	1.62
mCOL SP	7.95	-3.99	0.77	2.08
mCOL BOTH	7.60	-3.84	-0.14	0.90
RT NEG	None			

mOC CONTROL	15.28	3.21		
mOC CGRP	15.57	3.86	0.64	1.56
mOC SP	15.87	3.92	0.70	1.63
mOC BOTH	15.60	4.14	0.93	1.90
RT NEG	None			

mOSX CONTROL	18.06	5.99		
mOSX CGRP	17.94	6.22	0.22	1.17
mOSX SP	18.06	6.10	0.10	1.07
mOSX BOTH	18.04	6.58	0.10	1.07
RT NEG	None			

mCYCLO CONTROL	12.06
mCYCLO CGRP	11.71
mCYCLO SP	11.95
mCYCLO BOTH	11.45
RT NEG	None

As shown above, COX-2 mRNA expression levels demonstrated measurable differences in osteoblastic cells treated with neuropeptides CGRP and SP. Although the mechanisms are not known, the effect to increase COX-2 message levels may suggest a role for prostaglandins. Initial studies using COX-2 inhibitor, indomethacin, demonstrate a visible decrease in osteoblast mineralization when indomethacin is present in levels 1-10 μ M. For these studies, MC3T3-E1 cells were plated in 6-well plates at 30,000-40,000 cells/ml, in a volume of 2.0 ml/well. When the cells were 80% confluent, the culture medium was supplemented with 50 μ g/ml ascorbic acid and 10 mM ß-glycerolphosphate to support mineralization in the presence of indomethacin with and without addition of neuropeptides; 3 replicate wells containing indomethacin and 3 replicate wells containing indomethacin with neuropeptides. Media was replaced and fresh peptides were added every other day. After 7–14 days, cells were rinsed 5 times with PBS and fixed for one hour at 4°C with 10% formalin in PBS. Alizarin red solution (40mM, pH 4.2) was applied to the fixed cells for 10 minutes at room temperature.

Initially, cells were not surviving in the presence of indomethacin at 10 μ M; therefore, concentrations were diluted to 1 μ M for the experiment. Peptides were used in concentrations from prior

experiments ($1.0\mu g/mL SP + 1.0\mu g/mL CGRP$). Equal amount of dilution buffer was added to indomethacin-only wells.



+ Indomethacin

Figure 29. Mineralization of MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells after 7 days of growth with (1) Control, (2) Neuropeptides, (3) COX-2 inhibitor, indomethacin, and (4) Indomethacin plus neuropeptides. Osteoblasts treated with COX-2 inhibitor, indomethacin, appear with decreased mineralization. Addition of neuropeptides, even in presence of indomethacin, appears to increase mineralization, as shown by alizarin red staining.

CHAPTER FOUR

DISCUSSION

The present study examined the effects of two neuropeptides, CGRP and SP, on osteoblast growth and mineralization. Although the presence of these neuropeptides throughout bone has already been established (Hill and Elde 1991; Hukkanen, Konttinen et al. 1993), the potential role(s) of CGRP and SP as direct effectors of osteoblasts has not been assessed. Previous studies have shown that CGRP can increase cAMP production in osteoblasts (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989), and that osteoblasts possess receptors for both CGRP and SP (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Bjurholm 1991; Bjurholm, Kreicbergs et al. 1992). The results of the present studies have confirmed and extended those findings by demonstrating direct, *in vitro* effects of these two neuropeptides on the differentiation and mineralization of murine osteoblasts.

The effects of CGRP on alkaline phosphatase activity are consistent with previous studies (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Bjurholm 1991; Bjurholm, Kreicbergs et al. 1992). The effects of SP on alkaline phosphatase activity have not been previously reported.

Our observations of the interactive effects of CGRP and SP on differentiation, as reflected by the increase in alkaline phosphatase specific activity are also novel. Previous studies have not investigated the effects of these two peptides in combination; it is interesting to speculate that the effects of the combination of CGRP and SP may be physiologically relevant as these peptides frequently co-localize.

Although previous studies have demonstrated effects of CGRP on bone marrow mononucleated cells, i.e., CGRP stimulated bone colony formation both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Bernard and Shih 1990), the present study is the first to demonstrate the effects of SP on osteoblastic mineralization. The current data demonstrate the neuropeptides, CGRP and SP, alone or in combination, can increase the rate and the extent of mineralization, at least, in our cell culture model. These findings suggest that neuropeptides released from neurons in bone may be involved in the regulation of bone formation, by means of direct effects on osteoblast growth and mineralization.

The mechanisms for these neuropeptides to affect osteoblasts are not clear; however the results of our RT-PCR studies have revealed significant effects of CGRP and SP on COX-2 mRNA expression. This, in addition to the known role of neuropeptides in neurogenic inflammation, suggests a possible role of neuropeptides in bone metabolism during inflammatory processes. With respect to the

osteogenic responses of osteoblast-line cells to CGRP and SP, the effect to increase COX-2 message levels may also suggest a mechanistic role for prostaglandin(s). Further studies (e.g., using COX-2 inhibitors) will be required to assess this new hypothesis.

Physiologically, the results of this study are consistent with the possible functional significance of these neuropeptides in bone. Physiologic levels of neuropeptides are difficult to measure as amounts vary widely at different times in various tissues. Measurable values in body fluids range from 3 pg/ml-1 ng/ml of peptide (Itoh, Nagaya et al. 2004); we have observed effects at concentrations in the range of 1 ng/ml-10 ug/ml.

Proposed physiologic mechanisms for these neuropeptides include regulation of blood flow, osteoclast inhibition, activation of second messenger systems, increased IGF-1 production, Ca2+ regulation, and immune and/or inflammatory response (Michelangeli, Fletcher et al. 1989; Kawase, Howard et al. 1995; Vignery and McCarthy 1996; Villa, Melzi et al. 2000; Fernandez, Chen et al. 2003; Kawase, Okuda et al. 2003; Lundy and Linden 2004). Since both peptides are known to increase vasodilation, many different physiological effects would be possible through this pathway. Nerves and blood vessels typically travel together throughout the body and

usually enter bone as a neurovascular bundle allowing nerves to regulate blood flow in and around bone.

Clinically, patients with spinal cord injuries often develop abnormal bone formation known as heterotopic ossification. The cause of this painful condition is unknown. Since these patients obviously have altered nerves and neuropeptides, the relationship between bone cells and neuroptides may be involved. Alternatively, decreased norepinephrine release or action due to impaired sympathetic innervation at tissue trauma sites may contribute to heterotopic ossification. β 2-adrenergic receptor knockout mice have increased bone formation, and beta adrenergic antagonists increase bone formation (Elefteriou 2008).

Interestingly, COX-2 inhibitors have been shown to be effective in preventing heterotopic ossification (Murat, Hocaoglu et al. 2005; Grohs, Schmidt et al. 2007; Tsailas, Babis et al. 2009; Xue, Zheng et al. 2011). This medical "enigma" may be explained using the knowledge that neuropeptides are involved in both regulation of bone cells and regulation of COX-2 production. Therefore, this bone disorder occurring after neural injuries could be explored further regarding relationship between bone cells, neuropeptides, and COX-2.

Although further studies are, clearly, required to assess the possible role of neuropeptide secretion as a local, site-specific

determinant of bone formation (and the possible mechanistic role of COX-2 as a mediator of that process), several findings from previous studies are consistent with the premise. Increased sensory and sympathetic innervation of fracture calluses have been reported in previous animal studies (Hukkanen, Konttinen et al. 1993; Grills and Schuijers 1998). Clinical treatments, such as nerve blocks and nerve resections, may affect bone metabolism partially through neuropeptide pathways. Other treatments, including non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medications, inhibit COX-2; since COX-2 is potentially involved with fracture healing, these treatments may affect the healing process partially through the neuropeptide pathway as well.

Additional studies may include an *in vivo* fracture-healing model to determine the effect of neuropeptides which we have found to be effective in cell cultures on fracture callus formation, healing rate, and gene expression. *In vitro* studies might include examining the effect of CGRP and SP on apoptosis. Receptor studies might include measuring the effect of NK-1 and/or CGRP receptor antagonists on differentiation and mineralization. Although we examined a number of osteoblast-related mRNAs, there are many other genes, proteins, and transcription factors that could be measured, including osteopontin, osteonectin, fibronectin, c-myc, c-fos, TGF, FGF, IGF, etc. Since COX-2 mRNA was affected by treatment with neuropeptides, it would be

interesting to examine interleukins, prostaglandins, arachadonic acid, and other inflammatory substances. The COX-2 culture experiments could be expanded by testing effects of various COX-2 inhibitors with and without neuropeptides. The clinical relevance could be examined through retrospective or prospective studies; clinical studies could examine the effects of COX-2 inhibitors on patients who have suffered fractures.

REFERENCES

- Abarca, M., D. Van Steenberghe, et al. (2006). "The neurophysiology of osseointegrated oral implants. A clinically underestimated aspect." <u>J Oral Rehabil</u> **33**(3): 161-169.
- Akopian, A., A. Demulder, et al. (2000). "Effects of CGRP on human osteoclast-like cell formation: a possible connection with the bone loss in neurological disorders?" <u>Peptides</u> 21(4): 559-564.
- Allison, S. J., P. A. Baldock, et al. (2007). "The control of bone remodeling by neuropeptide Y receptors." <u>Peptides</u> **28**(2): 320-325.
- Aoki, Y., S. Ohtori, et al. (2003). "P2X3-immunoreactive primary sensory neurons innervating lumbar intervertebral disc in rats." <u>Brain Res</u> **989**(2): 214-220.
- Arnett, T. (2003). "Regulation of bone cell function by acid-base balance." <u>The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society</u> 62(2): 511-520.
- Arnett, T. R. (2008). "Extracellular pH regulates bone cell function." <u>The Journal of nutrition</u> **138**(2): 415S-418S.
- Aro, H. (1985). "Effect of nerve injury on fracture healing. Callus formation studied in the rat." <u>Acta Orthop Scand</u> 56(3): 233-237.
- Aro, H., E. Eerola, et al. (1985). "Development of nonunions in the rat fibula after removal of periosteal neural mechanoreceptors." <u>Clin</u> <u>Orthop Relat Res</u>(199): 292-299.
- Aro, H., E. Eerola, et al. (1985). "Fracture healing in paraplegic rats." Acta Orthop Scand **56**(3): 228-232.
- Aro, H., H. Kallioniemi, et al. (1981). "Ultrasonic device in bone cutting. A histological and scanning electron microscopical study." <u>Acta Orthop Scand</u> 52(1): 5-10.

- Asaumi, K., T. Nakanishi, et al. (2000). "Expression of neurotrophins and their receptors (TRK) during fracture healing." <u>Bone</u> **26**(6): 625-633.
- Bachar, O., A. C. Rose, et al. (2005). "TNF alpha reduces tachykinin, PGE2-dependent, relaxation of the cultured mouse trachea by increasing the activity of COX-2." <u>British journal of pharmacology</u> 144(2): 220-230.
- Baldock, P. A., A. Sainsbury, et al. (2002). "Hypothalamic Y2 receptors regulate bone formation." <u>J Clin Invest</u> **109**(7): 915-921.
- Ballica, R., K. Valentijn, et al. (1999). "Targeted expression of calcitonin gene-related peptide to osteoblasts increases bone density in mice." Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research 14(7): 1067-1074.
- Banovac, K., J. M. Williams, et al. (2004). "Prevention of heterotopic ossification after spinal cord injury with COX-2 selective inhibitor (rofecoxib)." <u>Spinal Cord</u> **42**(12): 707-710.
- Barros, I., T. Muramoto, et al. (2007). "Effects of occlusal loading on alveolar bone remodeling and changes in the distribution of neuropeptides after tooth replantation in rats." <u>J Med Dent Sci</u> 54(1): 49-56.
- Bei, C., Z. Lin, et al. (2009). "[Study on effect of NGF on fracture healing]." <u>Zhongguo Xiu Fu Chong Jian Wai Ke Za Zhi</u> 23(5): 570-576.
- Bernard, G. W. and C. Shih (1990). "The osteogenic stimulating effect of neuroactive calcitonin gene-related peptide." <u>Peptides</u> **11**(4): 625-632.
- Bianco, P., M. Riminucci, et al. (1993). "Bone sialoprotein (BSP) secretion and osteoblast differentiation: relationship to bromodeoxyuridine incorporation, alkaline phosphatase, and matrix deposition." J Histochem Cytochem **41**(2): 183-191.
- Bjurholm, A. (1991). "Neuroendocrine peptides in bone." <u>Int Orthop</u> **15**(4): 325-329.

- Bjurholm, A., A. Kreicbergs, et al. (1992). "Neuroendocrine regulation of cyclic AMP formation in osteoblastic cell lines (UMR-106-01, ROS 17/2.8, MC3T3-E1, and Saos-2) and primary bone cells." <u>J</u> Bone Miner Res **7**(9): 1011-1019.
- Boursinos, L. A., T. Karachalios, et al. (2009). "Do steroids, conventional non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and selective Cox-2 inhibitors adversely affect fracture healing?" <u>Journal of</u> <u>musculoskeletal & neuronal interactions</u> **9**(1): 44-52.
- Bradford, M. M. (1976). "A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding." <u>Analytical biochemistry</u> **72**: 248-254.
- Brain, S. D. and A. D. Grant (2004). "Vascular actions of calcitonin gene-related peptide and adrenomedullin." <u>Physiol Rev</u> 84(3): 903-934.
- Brain, S. D., I. MacIntyre, et al. (1986). "A second form of human calcitonin gene-related peptide which is a potent vasodilator." <u>Eur J Pharmacol</u> **124**(3): 349-352.
- Brain, S. D., T. J. Williams, et al. (1985). "Calcitonin gene-related peptide is a potent vasodilator." <u>Nature</u> **313**(5997): 54-56.
- Broome, C. S. and J. A. Miyan (2000). "Neuropeptide control of bone marrow neutrophil production. A key axis for neuroimmunomodulation." <u>Annals of the New York Academy of</u> <u>Sciences</u> **917**: 424-434.
- Buma, P., N. Lamerigts, et al. (1996). "Impacted graft incorporation after cemented acetabular revision. Histological evaluation in 8 patients." <u>Acta Orthop Scand</u> **67**(6): 536-540.
- Canalis, E. (2000). "Novel treatments for osteoporosis." <u>The Journal of</u> <u>clinical investigation</u> **106**(2): 177-179.
- Cardozo, C. P., W. Qin, et al. (2010). "Nandrolone slows hindlimb bone loss in a rat model of bone loss due to denervation." <u>Ann N Y</u> <u>Acad Sci</u> **1192**: 303-306.

- Carter, D. B., M. R. Deibel, Jr., et al. (1990). "Purification, cloning, expression and biological characterization of an interleukin-1 receptor antagonist protein." <u>Nature</u> **344**(6267): 633-638.
- Chiego, D. J., Jr. and I. J. Singh (1981). "Evaluation of the effects of sensory denervation on osteoblasts by 3H-proline autoradiography." <u>Cell Tissue Res</u> **217**(3): 569-576.
- Chikazu, D., X. Li, et al. (2002). "Bone morphogenetic protein 2 induces cyclo-oxygenase 2 in osteoblasts via a Cbfal binding site: role in effects of bone morphogenetic protein 2 in vitro and in vivo." Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research 17(8): 1430-1440.
- Cirmanova, V., M. Bayer, et al. (2008). "The effect of leptin on bone: an evolving concept of action." <u>Physiol Res</u> **57 Suppl 1**: S143-151.
- Cohen, M. M., Jr. (2006). "Role of leptin in regulating appetite, neuroendocrine function, and bone remodeling." <u>American</u> journal of medical genetics. Part A **140**(5): 515-524.
- Coleman, T. P., Q. Tran, et al. (2003). "Binding of a candidate splice regulator to a calcitonin-specific splice enhancer regulates calcitonin/CGRP pre-mRNA splicing." <u>Biochim Biophys Acta</u> 1625(2): 153-164.
- Compton, S. J. and C. G. Jones (1985). "Mechanism of dye response and interference in the Bradford protein assay." <u>Anal Biochem</u> **151**(2): 369-374.
- Cornish, J., K. E. Callon, et al. (2001). "Effects of calcitonin, amylin, and calcitonin gene-related peptide on osteoclast development." <u>Bone</u> **29**(2): 162-168.
- Cornish, J., K. E. Callon, et al. (1999). "Comparison of the effects of calcitonin gene-related peptide and amylin on osteoblasts." J Bone Miner Res **14**(8): 1302-1309.
- Dahners, L. E. and B. H. Mullis (2004). "Effects of nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs on bone formation and soft-tissue healing." <u>The Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons</u> **12**(3): 139-143.

- Daimaruya, T., H. Nagasaka, et al. (2001). "The influences of molar intrusion on the inferior alveolar neurovascular bundle and root using the skeletal anchorage system in dogs." <u>Angle Orthod</u> **71**(1): 60-70.
- Dallas, S. L., P. A. Veno, et al. (2009). "Time lapse imaging techniques for comparison of mineralization dynamics in primary murine osteoblasts and the late osteoblast/early osteocyte-like cell line MLO-A5." <u>Cells Tissues Organs</u> **189**(1-4): 6-11.
- Dimar, J. R., 2nd, W. A. Ante, et al. (1996). "The effects of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs on posterior spinal fusions in the rat." <u>Spine</u> **21**(16): 1870-1876.
- Ding, Y., M. Arai, et al. (2010). "Effects of capsaicin-induced sensory denervation on bone metabolism in adult rats." <u>Bone</u> **46**(6): 1591-1596.
- Driessler, F. and P. A. Baldock (2010). "Hypothalamic regulation of bone." J Mol Endocrinol **45**(4): 175-181.
- Duan, Y., H. Inoue, et al. (1993). "Changes in bone formation during experimental tooth movement after denervation of the rabbit inferior alveolar nerve." <u>J Osaka Univ Dent Sch</u> **33**: 45-50.
- Ducy, P., M. Amling, et al. (2000). "Leptin Inhibits Bone Formation through a Hypothalamic Relay:: A Central Control of Bone Mass." <u>Cell</u> 100(2): 197-207.
- Ekelund, U. and D. Erlinge (1997). "In vivo receptor characterization of neuropeptide Y-induced effects in consecutive vascular sections of cat skeletal muscle." <u>British journal of pharmacology</u> **120**(3): 387-392.
- Elefteriou, F. (2008). "Regulation of bone remodeling by the central and peripheral nervous system." <u>Arch Biochem Biophys</u> **473**(2): 231-236.
- Fan, W., S. A. Bouwense, et al. (2010). "Structural and cellular features in metaphyseal and diaphyseal periosteum of osteoporotic rats." <u>J Mol Histol</u> **41**(1): 51-60.
- Fernandez, H. L., M. Chen, et al. (2003). "Calcitonin gene-related peptides: their binding sites and receptor accessory proteins in

adult mammalian skeletal muscles." <u>Neuroscience</u> **119**(2): 335-345.

- Forwood, M. R. and C. H. Turner (1995). "Skeletal adaptations to mechanical usage: results from tibial loading studies in rats." <u>Bone</u> **17**(4 Suppl): 197S-205S.
- Franquinho, F., M. A. Liz, et al. (2010). "Neuropeptide Y and osteoblast differentiation--the balance between the neuro-osteogenic network and local control." <u>FEBS J</u> **277**(18): 3664-3674.
- Frenkel, S. R., L. A. Guerra, et al. (1990). "Nerve growth factor in skeletal tissues of the embryonic chick." <u>Cell Tissue Res</u> 260(3): 507-511.
- Frymoyer, J. W. and M. H. Pope (1977). "Fracture healing in the sciatically denervated rat." <u>J Trauma</u> **17**(5): 355-361.
- Garces, G. L. and M. E. Santandreu (1988). "Longitudinal bone growth after sciatic denervation in rats." <u>J Bone Joint Surg Br</u> **70**(2): 315-318.
- Garland, D. E. (1988). "Clinical observations on fractures and heterotopic ossification in the spinal cord and traumatic brain injured populations." <u>Clin Orthop Relat Res</u>(233): 86-101.
- Ghilardi, J. R., C. I. Svensson, et al. (2004). "Constitutive spinal cyclooxygenase-2 participates in the initiation of tissue injury-induced hyperalgesia." <u>The Journal of neuroscience</u> : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience **24**(11): 2727-2732.
- Giannoudis, P. V., H. C. Pape, et al. (2002). "Review: systemic effects of femoral nailing: from Kuntscher to the immune reactivity era." <u>Clinical orthopaedics and related research</u>(404): 378-386.
- Glenn, J. N., M. E. Miner, et al. (1973). "The treatment of fractures of the femur in patients with head injuries." <u>The Journal of trauma</u> 13(11): 958-961.
- Goad, D. L. and A. H. Tashjian, Jr. (1993). "Insulin-like growth factor-I inhibits parathyroid hormone-stimulated and enhances prostaglandin E2-stimulated adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate production by human osteoblast-like SaOS-2 cells." <u>Endocrinology</u> **133**(4): 1585-1592.

- Goltzman, D., A. C. Karaplis, et al. (2000). "Molecular basis of the spectrum of skeletal complications of neoplasia." <u>Cancer</u> 88(12 Suppl): 2903-2908.
- Gorustovich, A. and M. B. Guglielmotti (2001). "Histomorphometric study of peri-implant bone healing in the case of nerve injury: an experimental model in rats." <u>Implant Dent</u> **10**(3): 203-208.
- Goto, F., K. Ishizaki, et al. (1999). "The long lasting effects of peripheral nerve blocks for trigeminal neuralgia using high concentration of tetracaine dissolved in bupivacaine." Pain **79**(1): 101-103.
- Goto, F., H. Straka, et al. (2002). "Gradual and reversible central vestibular reorganization in frog after selective labyrinthine nerve branch lesions." <u>Experimental brain research.</u>
 <u>Experimentelle Hirnforschung. Experimentation cerebrale</u> 147(3): 374-386.
- Grills, B. L. and J. A. Schuijers (1998). "Immunohistochemical localization of nerve growth factor in fractured and unfractured rat bone." <u>Acta orthopaedica Scandinavica</u> **69**(4): 415-419.
- Grohs, J. G., M. Schmidt, et al. (2007). "Selective COX-2 inhibitor versus indomethacin for the prevention of heterotopic ossification after hip replacement: a double-blind randomized trial of 100 patients with 1-year follow-up." <u>Acta Orthop</u> 78(1): 95-98.
- Gutierrez, S., A. Javed, et al. (2002). "CCAAT/enhancer-binding proteins (C/EBP) beta and delta activate osteocalcin gene transcription and synergize with Runx2 at the C/EBP element to regulate bone-specific expression." <u>The Journal of biological</u> <u>chemistry</u> **277**(2): 1316-1323.
- Han, N., D. Y. Zhang, et al. (2010). "Calcitonin gene-related peptide induces proliferation and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expression via extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation in rat osteoblasts." <u>Chin Med J (Engl)</u> **123**(13): 1748-1753.
- Harmar, A. J., A. Armstrong, et al. (1984). "Characterization and partial purification of a 5,700 dalton form of substance P-like immunoreactivity from the rat hypothalamus." <u>Brain research</u> 323(2): 342-344.

- Harrigan, T. P. and J. J. Hamilton (1993). "Bone strain sensation via transmembrane potential changes in surface osteoblasts: loading rate and microstructural implications." <u>J Biomech</u> 26(2): 183-200.
- Hessle, L., K. A. Johnson, et al. (2002). "Tissue-nonspecific alkaline phosphatase and plasma cell membrane glycoprotein-1 are central antagonistic regulators of bone mineralization."
 <u>Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America</u> 99(14): 9445-9449.
- Hill, E. L. and R. Elde (1991). "Distribution of CGRP-, VIP-, D beta H-, SP-, and NPY-immunoreactive nerves in the periosteum of the rat." <u>Cell Tissue Res</u> 264(3): 469-480.
- Hoff, A. O., P. Catala-Lehnen, et al. (2002). "Increased bone mass is an unexpected phenotype associated with deletion of the calcitonin gene." <u>The Journal of clinical investigation</u> **110**(12): 1849-1857.
- Hua, X. Y., P. Chen, et al. (1998). "Spinal neurokinin NK1 receptor down-regulation and antinociception: effects of spinal NK1 receptor antisense oligonucleotides and NK1 receptor occupancy." <u>Journal of neurochemistry</u> **70**(2): 688-698.
- Hukkanen, M., Y. T. Konttinen, et al. (1993). "Rapid proliferation of calcitonin gene-related peptide-immunoreactive nerves during healing of rat tibial fracture suggests neural involvement in bone growth and remodelling." <u>Neuroscience</u> **54**(4): 969-979.
- Hulth, A. and S. Olerud (1965). "The healing of fractures in denervated limbs. An experimental study using sensory and motor rhizotomy and peripheral denervation." <u>J Trauma</u> **5**(5): 571-579.
- Imai, S. and Y. Matsusue (2002). "Neuronal regulation of bone metabolism and anabolism: calcitonin gene-related peptide-, substance P-, and tyrosine hydroxylase-containing nerves and the bone." <u>Microsc Res Tech</u> 58(2): 61-69.
- Inoue, H., H. Muneyuki, et al. (1997). "Electron microscopic study on nerve terminals during dentin bridge formation after pulpotomy in dog teeth." <u>J Endod</u> **23**(9): 569-571.

- Inoue, M., T. Yamada, et al. (1999). "Low dose of kyotorphin (tyrosine-arginine) induces nociceptive responses through a substance P release from nociceptor endings." <u>Brain research</u>. <u>Molecular brain research</u> **69**(2): 302-305.
- Irie, K., F. Hara-Irie, et al. (2002). "Calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP)-containing nerve fibers in bone tissue and their involvement in bone remodeling." <u>Microsc Res Tech</u> 58(2): 85-90.
- Itoh, T., N. Nagaya, et al. (2004). "C-type natriuretic peptide ameliorates monocrotaline-induced pulmonary hypertension in rats." <u>American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine</u> **170**(11): 1204-1211.
- Ivanhoe, C. B. and E. T. Hartman (2004). "Clinical caveats on medical assessment and treatment of pain after TBI." <u>J Head Trauma</u> <u>Rehabil</u> **19**(1): 29-39.
- Jadlowiec, J., H. Koch, et al. (2004). "Phosphophoryn regulates the gene expression and differentiation of NIH3T3, MC3T3-E1, and human mesenchymal stem cells via the integrin/MAPK signaling pathway." <u>The Journal of biological chemistry</u> **279**(51): 53323-53330.
- Jimenez-Andrade, J. M., W. G. Mantyh, et al. (2010). "The effect of aging on the density of the sensory nerve fiber innervation of bone and acute skeletal pain." <u>Neurobiol Aging</u>.
- Jones, J. R., O. Tsigkou, et al. (2007). "Extracellular matrix formation and mineralization on a phosphate-free porous bioactive glass scaffold using primary human osteoblast (HOB) cells." <u>Biomaterials</u> **28**(9): 1653-1663.
- Kallakuri, S., A. Singh, et al. (2004). "Demonstration of substance P, calcitonin gene-related peptide, and protein gene product 9.5 containing nerve fibers in human cervical facet joint capsules." <u>Spine</u> 29(11): 1182-1186.
- Kawase, T., G. A. Howard, et al. (1995). "Diverse actions of calcitonin gene-related peptide on intracellular free Ca2+ concentrations in UMR 106 osteoblastic cells." <u>Bone</u> 16(4 Suppl): 379S-384S.

- Kawase, T., K. Okuda, et al. (2003). "Immature human osteoblastic MG63 cells predominantly express a subtype 1-like CGRP receptor that inactivates extracellular signal response kinase by a cAMP-dependent mechanism." <u>Eur J Pharmacol</u> **470**(3): 125-137.
- Kitching, R., S. Qi, et al. (2002). "Coordinate gene expression patterns during osteoblast maturation and retinoic acid treatment of MC3T3-E1 cells." <u>J Bone Miner Metab</u> **20**(5): 269-280.
- Kluger, G., A. Kochs, et al. (2000). "Heterotopic ossification in childhood and adolescence." <u>Journal of child neurology</u> **15**(6): 406-413.
- Koewler, N. J., K. T. Freeman, et al. (2007). "Effects of a monoclonal antibody raised against nerve growth factor on skeletal pain and bone healing after fracture of the C57BL/6J mouse femur." J Bone Miner Res **22**(11): 1732-1742.
- Komori, T. (2000). "A fundamental transcription factor for bone and cartilage." <u>Biochemical and biophysical research communications</u> 276(3): 813-816.
- Konttinen, Y., S. Imai, et al. (1996). "Neuropeptides and the puzzle of bone remodeling. State of the art." <u>Acta Orthop Scand</u> 67(6): 632-639.
- Lee, D. H., B. S. Lim, et al. (2006). "Effects of hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) on alkaline phosphatase activity and matrix mineralization of odontoblast and osteoblast cell lines." <u>Cell Biol</u> <u>Toxicol</u> 22(1): 39-46.
- Lee, M. H., A. Javed, et al. (1999). "Transient upregulation of CBFA1 in response to bone morphogenetic protein-2 and transforming growth factor beta1 in C2C12 myogenic cells coincides with suppression of the myogenic phenotype but is not sufficient for osteoblast differentiation." Journal of cellular biochemistry 73(1): 114-125.
- Lerner, U. H. (2006). "Deletions of genes encoding calcitonin/alpha-CGRP, amylin and calcitonin receptor have given new and unexpected insights into the function of calcitonin receptors and calcitonin receptor-like receptors in bone." <u>J Musculoskelet</u> <u>Neuronal Interact</u> 6(1): 87-95.

- Lerner, U. H. and E. Persson (2008). "Osteotropic effects by the neuropeptides calcitonin gene-related peptide, substance P and vasoactive intestinal peptide." <u>J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact</u> 8(2): 154-165.
- Lian, J. B., G. S. Stein, et al. (1998). "Osteocalcin gene promoter: unlocking the secrets for regulation of osteoblast growth and differentiation." <u>Journal of cellular biochemistry. Supplement</u> **30-31**: 62-72.
- Lian, J. B., J. L. Stein, et al. (2003). "Runx2/Cbfa1 functions: diverse regulation of gene transcription by chromatin remodeling and coregulatory protein interactions." <u>Connective tissue research</u> 44 Suppl 1: 141-148.
- Ljung, B. O., H. Alfredson, et al. (2004). "Neurokinin 1-receptors and sensory neuropeptides in tendon insertions at the medial and lateral epicondyles of the humerus. Studies on tennis elbow and medial epicondylalgia." <u>Journal of orthopaedic research : official</u> <u>publication of the Orthopaedic Research Society</u> **22**(2): 321-327.
- Lou, H. and R. F. Gagel (1999). "Mechanism of tissue-specific alternative RNA processing of the calcitonin CGRP gene." <u>Frontiers of hormone research</u> **25**: 18-33.
- Lundy, F. T. and G. J. Linden (2004). "Neuropeptides and Neurogenic Mechanisms in Oral and Periodontal Inflammation." <u>Crit Rev Oral</u> <u>Biol Med</u> **15**(2): 82-98.
- Luppen, C. A., N. Leclerc, et al. (2003). "Brief bone morphogenetic protein 2 treatment of glucocorticoid-inhibited MC3T3-E1 osteoblasts rescues commitment-associated cell cycle and mineralization without alteration of Runx2." <u>The Journal of</u> <u>biological chemistry</u> **278**(45): 44995-45003.
- Maayan, M. C., I. Ofek, et al. (1985). "Population shift in mannosespecific fimbriated phase of Klebsiella pneumoniae during experimental urinary tract infection in mice." <u>Infect Immun</u> **49**(3): 785-789.
- Madsen, J. E., J. S. Wang, et al. (1996). "Sensory nerve ingrowth during bone graft incorporation in the rat." <u>Acta orthopaedica</u> <u>Scandinavica</u> **67**(3): 217-220.
- Malmberg, A. B. and T. L. Yaksh (1992). "Antinociceptive actions of spinal nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents on the formalin test in the rat." <u>The Journal of pharmacology and experimental</u> <u>therapeutics</u> 263(1): 136-146.
- Manolagas, S. C., D. W. Burton, et al. (1981). "1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 stimulates the alkaline phosphatase activity of osteoblast-like cells." <u>J Biol Chem</u> **256**(14): 7115-7117.
- Marenzana, M. and C. Chenu (2008). "Sympathetic nervous system and bone adaptive response to its mechanical environment." <u>Journal of musculoskeletal & neuronal interactions</u> **8**(2): 111-120.
- McGregor, N. E., I. J. Poulton, et al. (2010). "Ciliary neurotrophic factor inhibits bone formation and plays a sex-specific role in bone growth and remodeling." <u>Calcif Tissue Int</u> **86**(3): 261-270.
- Michelangeli, V. P., A. E. Fletcher, et al. (1989). "Effects of calcitonin gene-related peptide on cyclic AMP formation in chicken, rat, and mouse bone cells." <u>J Bone Miner Res</u> **4**(2): 269-272.
- Millet, I. and A. Vignery (1997). "The neuropeptide calcitonin generelated peptide inhibits TNF-alpha but poorly induces IL-6 production by fetal rat osteoblasts." <u>Cytokine</u> **9**(12): 999-1007.
- Mrak, E., F. Guidobono, et al. (2010). "Calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) inhibits apoptosis in human osteoblasts by beta-catenin stabilization." <u>J Cell Physiol</u> **225**(3): 701-708.
- Murat, N., N. Hocaoglu, et al. (2005). "The effects of non-selective and cyclooxygenase-2-selective non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs on heterotopic ossification in rats." <u>Med Sci Monit</u> **11**(12): BR449-451.
- Naito, J., H. Kaji, et al. (2005). "Menin suppresses osteoblast differentiation by antagonizing the AP-1 factor, JunD." <u>The</u> <u>Journal of biological chemistry</u> **280**(6): 4785-4791.
- Nakashima, K., X. Zhou, et al. (2002). "The novel zinc fingercontaining transcription factor osterix is required for osteoblast differentiation and bone formation." <u>Cell</u> **108**(1): 17-29.

- Naot, D. and J. Cornish (2008). "The role of peptides and receptors of the calcitonin family in the regulation of bone metabolism." <u>Bone</u> 43(5): 813-818.
- Nawa, H., H. Kotani, et al. (1984). "Tissue-specific generation of two preprotachykinin mRNAs from one gene by alternative RNA splicing." <u>Nature</u> **312**(5996): 729-734.
- Noble, J. E. and M. J. Bailey (2009). "Quantitation of protein." <u>Methods</u> <u>Enzymol</u> **463**: 73-95.
- Nordsletten, L., S. Skjeldal, et al. (1994). "Muscle contraction increases the strength of healing tibial fracture in the rat." <u>Acta</u> <u>orthopaedica Scandinavica</u> **65**(2): 191-194.
- Norvell, S. M., S. M. Ponik, et al. (2004). "Fluid shear stress induction of COX-2 protein and prostaglandin release in cultured MC3T3-E1 osteoblasts does not require intact microfilaments or microtubules." Journal of applied physiology **96**(3): 957-966.
- O'Connor, T. M., J. O'Connell, et al. (2004). "The role of substance P in inflammatory disease." <u>J Cell Physiol</u> **201**(2): 167-180.
- Offley, S. C., T. Z. Guo, et al. (2005). "Capsaicin-sensitive sensory neurons contribute to the maintenance of trabecular bone integrity." <u>J Bone Miner Res</u> **20**(2): 257-267.
- Pornprasertsuk, S., W. R. Duarte, et al. (2004). "Lysyl hydroxylase-2b directs collagen cross-linking pathways in MC3T3-E1 cells." Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research **19**(8): 1349-1355.
- Prabhu, A., A. Malde, et al. (2005). "Solution conformation of Substance P antagonists-[D-Arg1, D-Trp7,9, Leu11]-SP, [D-Arg1, D-Pro2, D-Trp7,9, Leu11]-SP and [D-Pro2, D-Trp7,9]-SP by CD, NMR and MD simulations." <u>Peptides</u> 26(5): 875-885.
- Qin, W., W. A. Bauman, et al. (2010). "Evolving concepts in neurogenic osteoporosis." <u>Curr Osteoporos Rep</u> **8**(4): 212-218.
- Quilis, A. N. and A. P. Gonzalez (1974). "Healing in denervated bones." <u>Acta Orthop Scand</u> **45**(6): 820-835.

- Renfree, K. J., K. Banovac, et al. (1994). "Evaluation of serum osteoblast mitogenic activity in spinal cord and head injury patients with acute heterotopic ossification." <u>Spine (Phila Pa</u> <u>1976)</u> **19**(7): 740-746.
- Roos, B. A., J. A. Fischer, et al. (1986). "Evaluation of the in vivo and in vitro calcium-regulating actions of noncalcitonin peptides produced via calcitonin gene expression." <u>Endocrinology</u> **118**(1): 46-51.
- Sakagami, Y., G. Girasole, et al. (1993). "Stimulation of interleukin-6 production by either calcitonin gene-related peptide or parathyroid hormone in two phenotypically distinct bone marrow-derived murine stromal cell lines." <u>Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research</u> 8(7): 811-816.
- Schinke, T., S. Liese, et al. (2004). "Decreased bone formation and osteopenia in mice lacking alpha-calcitonin gene-related peptide." J Bone Miner Res **19**(12): 2049-2056.
- Schleicher, E. and O. H. Wieland (1978). "Evaluation of the Bradford method for protein determination in body fluids." <u>J Clin Chem</u> <u>Clin Biochem</u> **16**(9): 533-534.
- Simon, A. M., M. B. Manigrasso, et al. (2002). "Cyclo-oxygenase 2 function is essential for bone fracture healing." <u>Journal of bone</u> <u>and mineral research : the official journal of the American</u> <u>Society for Bone and Mineral Research</u> **17**(6): 963-976.
- Singh, I. J., M. S. Herskovits, et al. (1982). "Modulation of osteoblastic activity by sensory and autonomic innervation of bone." <u>Prog</u> <u>Clin Biol Res</u> **101**: 535-551.
- Smith, I. O., L. R. McCabe, et al. (2006). "MC3T3-E1 osteoblast attachment and proliferation on porous hydroxyapatite scaffolds fabricated with nanophase powder." <u>International journal of</u> <u>nanomedicine</u> 1(2): 189-194.
- Smith, W. S., J. L. Wolff, et al. (1958). "The motor denervated limb of the rat as a tool in the study of the reparative process in osteoporotic bone." <u>Surg Forum</u> 9: 740-743.

- Sooy, K., Y. Sabbagh, et al. (2005). "Osteoblasts lacking the vitamin D receptor display enhanced osteogenic potential in vitro." <u>J Cell</u> <u>Biochem</u> **94**(1): 81-87.
- Spencer, R. F. (1987). "The effect of head injury on fracture healing. A quantitative assessment." <u>The Journal of bone and joint surgery.</u> <u>British volume</u> **69**(4): 525-528.
- Struthers, A. D., M. J. Brown, et al. (1986). "Human calcitonin gene related peptide: a potent endogenous vasodilator in man." <u>Clinical science</u> **70**(4): 389-393.
- Tartaglia, L. (1997). "The leptin receptor." <u>Journal of Biological</u> <u>Chemistry</u> **272**(10): 6093.
- Togari, A. (2002). "Adrenergic regulation of bone metabolism: possible involvement of sympathetic innervation of osteoblastic and osteoclastic cells." <u>Microscopy research and technique</u> **58**(2): 77-84.
- Togari, A., M. Arai, et al. (1997). "Expression of mRNAs for neuropeptide receptors and beta-adrenergic receptors in human osteoblasts and human osteogenic sarcoma cells." <u>Neurosci Lett</u> 233(2-3): 125-128.
- Trang, T., M. Sutak, et al. (2002). "The role of spinal neuropeptides and prostaglandins in opioid physical dependence." <u>Br J</u> <u>Pharmacol</u> **136**(1): 37-48.
- Tsailas, P. G., G. C. Babis, et al. (2009). "The effectiveness of two COX-2 inhibitors in the prophylaxis against heterotopic new bone formation: an experimental study in rabbits." <u>J Surg Res</u> **151**(1): 108-114.
- Valentijn, K., A. P. Gutow, et al. (1997). "Effects of calcitonin generelated peptide on bone turnover in ovariectomized rats." <u>Bone</u> **21**(3): 269-274.
- van Kuijk, A. A., A. C. Geurts, et al. (2002). "Neurogenic heterotopic ossification in spinal cord injury." <u>Spinal cord : the official journal</u> <u>of the International Medical Society of Paraplegia</u> **40**(7): 313-326.

- van Susante, J. L., P. Buma, et al. (1996). "Traumatic heterotopic bone formation in the quadriceps muscle. No progression by continuous passive motion in rabbits." <u>Acta Orthop Scand</u> 67(5): 450-454.
- Vandevska-Radunovic, V., I. Fristad, et al. (2003). "CGRP1 and NK1 receptors in postnatal, developing rat dental tissues." <u>Eur J Oral</u> <u>Sci</u> **111**(6): 497-502.
- Vanegas, H. and H. G. Schaible (2001). "Prostaglandins and cyclooxygenases [correction of cycloxygenases] in the spinal cord." <u>Progress in neurobiology</u> **64**(4): 327-363.
- Vignery, A. and T. L. McCarthy (1996). "The neuropeptide calcitonin gene-related peptide stimulates insulin-like growth factor I production by primary fetal rat osteoblasts." <u>Bone</u> **18**(4): 331-335.
- Villa, I., C. Dal Fiume, et al. (2003). "Human osteoblast-like cell proliferation induced by calcitonin-related peptides involves PKC activity." <u>Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab</u> **284**(3): E627-633.
- Villa, I., R. Melzi, et al. (2000). "Effects of calcitonin gene-related peptide and amylin on human osteoblast-like cells proliferation." <u>Eur J Pharmacol</u> **409**(3): 273-278.
- Villa, I., E. Mrak, et al. (2006). "CGRP inhibits osteoprotegerin production in human osteoblast-like cells via cAMP/PKAdependent pathway." <u>Am J Physiol Cell Physiol</u> 291(3): C529-537.
- Wadleigh, D. J. and H. R. Herschman (1999). "Transcriptional regulation of the cyclooxygenase-2 gene by diverse ligands in murine osteoblasts." <u>Biochemical and biophysical research</u> <u>communications</u> 264(3): 865-870.
- Wang, L., R. Zhao, et al. (2009). "Substance P stimulates bone marrow stromal cell osteogenic activity, osteoclast differentiation, and resorption activity in vitro." <u>Bone</u> 45(2): 309-320.
- Wang, X. Y., X. Guo, et al. (2010). "Involvement of calcitonin generelated peptide innervation in the promoting effect of low-

intensity pulsed ultrasound on spinal fusion without decortication." <u>Spine (Phila Pa 1976)</u> **35**(26): E1539-1545.

- Wolf, G. (2008). "Energy regulation by the skeleton." <u>Nutr Rev</u> 66(4): 229-233.
- Xu, J., M. D. Kauther, et al. (2010). "Effects of alpha-calcitonin generelated peptide on osteoprotegerin and receptor activator of nuclear factor-kappaB ligand expression in MG-63 osteoblast-like cells exposed to polyethylene particles." <u>J Orthop Surg Res</u> 5: 83.
- Xue, D., Q. Zheng, et al. (2011). "Selective COX-2 inhibitor versus nonselective COX-1 and COX-2 inhibitor in the prevention of heterotopic ossification after total hip arthroplasty: a metaanalysis of randomised trials." <u>Int Orthop</u> 35(1): 3-8.
- Yamada, T., N. Kamiya, et al. (1999). "Effects of transforming growth factor-beta1 on the gene expression of decorin, biglycan, and alkaline phosphatase in osteoblast precursor cells and more differentiated osteoblast cells." <u>Histochem J</u> **31**(10): 687-694.
- Zaidi, M., T. J. Chambers, et al. (1987). "A direct action of human calcitonin gene-related peptide on isolated osteoclasts." J Endocrinol **115**(3): 511-518.
- Zeng, Q. Q., W. S. Jee, et al. (1996). "Time responses of cancellous and cortical bones to sciatic neurectomy in growing female rats." <u>Bone</u> **19**(1): 13-21.
- Zhang, X., S. Kuroda, et al. (2002). "Craniosynostosis in transgenic mice overexpressing Nell-1." J Clin Invest **110**(6): 861-870.